

Murphy, David and Hammer, Alex C. (2012) Review of the Stop TB Partnership Working Groups: final draft report version 2.0. The Partnering Initiative, International Business Leaders Forum, London, UK.

Downloaded from: <http://insight.cumbria.ac.uk/id/eprint/4237/>

Usage of any items from the University of Cumbria's institutional repository 'Insight' must conform to the following fair usage guidelines.

Any item and its associated metadata held in the University of Cumbria's institutional repository Insight (unless stated otherwise on the metadata record) may be copied, displayed or performed, and stored in line with the JISC fair dealing guidelines (available [here](#)) for educational and not-for-profit activities

provided that

- the authors, title and full bibliographic details of the item are cited clearly when any part of the work is referred to verbally or in the written form
 - a hyperlink/URL to the original Insight record of that item is included in any citations of the work
- the content is not changed in any way
- all files required for usage of the item are kept together with the main item file.

You may not

- sell any part of an item
- refer to any part of an item without citation
- amend any item or contextualise it in a way that will impugn the creator's reputation
- remove or alter the copyright statement on an item.

The full policy can be found [here](#).

Alternatively contact the University of Cumbria Repository Editor by emailing insight@cumbria.ac.uk.

Review of the Stop TB Partnership Working Groups

Final Draft Report: Version 2.0

21 March 2012

Authors: David F. Murphy and Alex C. Hammer

Edit & Format: Francesca Rhodes

The Partnering Initiative
International Business Leaders Forum
15-16 Cornwall Terrace
Regent's Park
London
NW1 4QP
United Kingdom

Table of Contents

Acronyms and Abbreviations	3
Executive Summary	4
1. Introduction	7
2. Scope of review	9
3. Methodology	11
4. Findings	13
4.1 Working Group Goals and Key Performance Indicators	13
4.2 Partner Engagement	14
4.3 Roles and Responsibilities	16
4.4 Resources and Capacity	17
4.5 Coordination and Communication	19
4.6 Accountability and Evaluation	22
4.7 Structure and Organization of Working Groups	24
5. Overall Conclusions and Recommendations	27
5.1 Feedback from the Coordinating Board	29
6. Annexes:	31
6.1 Stop TB Working Group Evaluation Online Survey Questions	31
6.2 Stop TB Specialist and Coordinating Board Members: Interview Guide	35
6.3 Stop TB Working Group Members: Interview Guide	36
6.4 Interview List	38
6.5 Working Group/Subgroup List	40
6.6 Summary of Interview Findings	41
6.7 Summary of Survey Responses	48
6.8 Review of Follow-up on 2008 McKinsey Recommendations	60
6.9 Bibliography	64

Acronyms and Abbreviations

ACSM	Advocacy, Communication and Social Mobilization
CTF	Community Task Force
DEWG	DOTS Expansion Working Group
DOTS	Directly Observed Treatment, Short-Course (Type of TB Treatment)
HIV/TB	HIV and Tuberculosis Working Group
KPI	Key Performance Indicator
MDR-TB	Multi-Drug Resistant Tuberculosis
NGO	Non-governmental Organization
NTP	National Tuberculosis Programs
PPM	Public-Private Sector Mix
SG	Subgroup
STBP	Stop TB Partnership
ToR	Terms of Reference
TPI	The Partnering Initiative
TB	Tuberculosis
WG	Working Group
WHO	World Health Organization

Executive Summary

Background

The Stop TB Partnership is a global network of diverse partners that aims to realize the goal of eliminating TB as a public health problem and ultimately, to obtain a world free of TB. This report is the final draft of a study to review the governance and management of Stop TB Partnership's Working Groups, and covers emerging findings and provisional recommendations. This study is one of three planned inputs to ensure that Stop TB Partnership's governance mechanisms are updated and are operating in an effective, efficient and transparent manner.

Key findings

Seven cross-cutting themes related emerged from the research and provided an analytical framework to guide data analysis and to facilitate the presentation of the key findings:

- 1. Working Group Goals and KPIs:** The working groups and subgroups should use the Global Plan to Stop TB much more strategically in setting goals and developing key performance indicators. The groups need to focus more on achievable, measurable indicators that have direct implications for the Global Plan. Goals should be achievable by the group itself and be oriented towards results and outcomes instead of activities. Allocating budgets for each goal and corresponding KPI would help to ensure that goals are appropriate to the financial context and that all groups are operating within their means.
- 2. Partner Engagement:** The working groups and subgroups have made great strides since previous evaluations to engage a broader range of partners. Capacity building for community organizations has enhanced their skills and capability enabling them to engage proactively in working and subgroup projects. Representatives in non-EU/US countries still struggle, however, to participate actively due to capacity, language and resource constraints. There is a need for ongoing membership reviews to ensure that partner representation is sufficiently diverse whilst responding to current TB challenges and the particular needs of each group.
- 3. Roles and Responsibilities:** The working groups and subgroups would function more effectively if members felt that their participation is valued. Allocating clear roles and responsibilities to all group members would provide them with greater incentive to participate and assume ownership for specific group activities. The articulation of clearer expectations of group members would help to improve the coordination of responsibilities within the groups and streamline decision-making.
- 4. Resources and Capacity:** Many Stop TB partners are dissatisfied with the current funding process. Greater transparency is necessary both from the groups and the Stop TB Partnership Secretariat. In order to move to a more transparent funding process, more coordination is needed between the Stop TB Secretariat, the Coordinating Board and the groups. There also needs to be a review process that links each group's achievements to the allocation of funds.
- 5. Overall Coordination and Communication:** The size of the Stop TB Partnership makes working group and subgroup coordination and communication difficult at all levels. Where distinct overlaps between groups exist, collaboration should become more formalized. With their oversight roles in the Partnership, the Coordinating Board and Partnership Secretariat should ensure that groups build greater linkages. The Coordinating Board and Partnership Secretariat also need to communicate specifically what is expected of all groups and to provide feedback when asked.
- 6. Accountability and Evaluation:** Evaluation is critical to ensuring that working group and subgroup goals are achieved but also in determining the value of and need for certain groups. Evaluation is a tool for assessing progress and encouraging each group to reflect on its group strategy, goals and challenges. The Partnership Secretariat must ensure that the groups have the resources available to undertake appropriate evaluations of their work. Equally both the Secretariat and the Coordinating Board should be committed to reviewing and responding to reports received from all groups.

- 7. Structure and Organization of Working Groups:** The Stop TB Partnership Secretariat, Coordinating Board and many working and subgroup members acknowledge the need for reform of the current group structure and a review of the number of groups required. There is also consensus of the need for a more streamlined process to identify and re-evaluate the TB-related issues that each new group would address. Restructuring WG/SGs is also contingent upon governance reform of the Coordinating Board and the Stop TB Partnership. Any potential restructuring of the WG/SGs would need to be undertaken in parallel with the wider institutional strengthening of the Stop TB Partnership as a whole. Although a number of options exist as to how the WG/SG structure should be reformed, any change process must ensure that Stop TB partners continue to respond to the needs of the both the Partnership as a whole and the global TB epidemic more broadly.

Recommendations

Based on the framework outlined above, the report identifies seven main areas in which the Stop TB Partnership should take action to review and improve its working groups. The detailed list of recommended actions for each of the areas is provided in Section 5 of this report.

- 1. Goals and KPIs need to be results oriented and aligned to the Global Plan to Stop TB.**

Recommendation: Make the identification of goals and KPIs a requirement for all working group funding received from the Stop TB Partnership. Goals and KPIs should focus on specific, and achievable outcomes that each working group aims to achieve rather than a list of planned activities.

- 2. Increase the diversity of partners across all Working Groups & Subgroups, with particular attention to community organizations.**

Recommendation: Broaden current advocacy training to include all interested Community Task Force members across all working groups

Recommendation: Introduce annual membership reviews to enhance the diversity of partner representation in all working groups and subgroups

- 3. Define the roles and responsibilities of members the Working Groups and Subgroups more explicitly to enhance engagement and accountability.**

Recommendation: Membership guidelines should be developed by each core team/group in consultation with the Coordinating Board. Guidelines would provide a framework for partners to agree to specific time and resources commitments to their working groups and subgroups.

- 4. Reform the process for budget allocation to Working Groups and Subgroups to enhance transparency and forward planning.**

Recommendation: Strengthen planning, coordination and timely access to information about funding and budgets between the Stop TB Secretariat, the Coordinating Board and the working groups/subgroups.

Recommendation: Introduce an annual budget review process that links budget allocation to goals and KPIs as jointly identified by each working group and the Coordinating Board.

- 5. Improve the overall coordination and communication between the Partnership Secretariat, Coordinating Board and the Working Groups/Subgroups.**

Recommendation: Offer all working groups and subgroups the opportunity to make a formal annual presentation to the Coordinating Board and receive official feedback.

Recommendation: Develop an online platform where all Stop TB Partnership documents (including relevant workplans) are stored and made readily available to all partners.

6. Introduce regular monitoring and evaluation of Working Groups and Subgroups activities to strengthen accountability and to determine their ongoing value.

Recommendation: Encourage all working groups and subgroups to reflect and report annually on their strategy, goals and achievements and ensure that all such reports receive formal feedback from the Stop TB Secretariat and the Coordinating Board.

Recommendation: Develop and implement a more elaborate monitoring and evaluation system for working groups and subgroups with requisite funding mobilized.

7. Revise the current Working Group structure in parallel with the wider governance reform of the Coordinating Board and the Stop TB Partnership as a whole.

Recommendation: The current infrastructure of the Working Groups and Subgroups could be reconfigured with reference to the following three options, which are not mutually exclusive:

Option #1:

Maintain the current number of working groups but reevaluate and realign each group's focus to be more relevant to current TB issues and needs. In this option, the current subgroup structure would be replaced with a more formalized and accountable task force system. Task forces would become a key element of the WG planning process and be included in workplans submitted to the Coordinating Board annually for approval. Task force representatives would report annually to the Coordinating Board which would then assesses whether each task force's mandate be extended or not.

Option #2;

Reduce the current number of working groups to two: one for implementation and one for research with more structured subgroups paralleling some of the current working groups and subgroups. In this option, each core team would assume greater responsibility and would act as the intermediary between the Coordinating Board and the new working/subgroups. Core teams would disseminate funding to the subgroups through an application and assessment system similar to the one outlined above for task forces.

Option #3:

Reduce the number of working groups to three or four which are more focused on specific issues in current TB research and implementation. In this option, the new working groups would be oriented around the needs of key types of patients as well as the processes needed to ensure adequate care and delivery. Coordination and collaboration between the new working groups would be integral and could potentially encourage the development of cross-cutting subgroups.

1. Introduction

Context of the study

Global partnership context

Multi-stakeholder partnerships for development have become increasingly important and common since the 1992 UN Conference on Environment and Development (UNCED). Over the past two decades various UN agencies have played key roles in brokering new partnerships with a diverse range of partners towards the achievement of the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) and other international development targets. UN-facilitated multi-stakeholder partnerships bring together actors from government, NGOs, communities, media, academia and commercial enterprises, among many other actors. Partnership governance and management arrangements range from decentralized approaches shared between partners, to the establishment of new stand-alone organizations with their own full-time staff and infrastructure.

Since 2000, more than 100 large global health partnerships (GHPs) have been formed. Also known as Global Health Initiatives, these strategic multi-stakeholder partnerships “have rapidly become an established part of the international aid framework, and have been used to leverage substantial additional financial and technical resources for targeted health interventions.”¹ A strategic multi-stakeholder partnership is a long-term relationship between different types of organizations that is designed to share and exchange resources and information and to produce results that one partner working alone could not achieve. In a strategic partnership, the partners aim to:

- Pursue a set of agreed shared goals
- Achieve specific organizational objectives
- Maximize the value of each partner’s contributions
- Deliver new, expanded or improved programs and projects

Strategic multi-stakeholder partnerships achieve the most success when they are based upon principles of integrity, equity, transparency, mutual benefit, and an understanding of each partner’s individual expectations and values.

Stop TB Partnership context

Established in 2000, the Stop TB Partnership is a global network of diverse partners that aims to realize the goal of eliminating TB as a public health problem and ultimately, to obtain a world free of TB. Stop TB comprises partners from different constituencies that have expressed an interest in working together to achieve this goal such as academia and research institutions, foundations, advocates, governmental agencies, NGOs and the private sector.

The overall purpose of the current study is to review the governance and management of Stop TB Partnership’s Working Groups, including their constituent parts (i.e. subgroups and core teams/groups). This study is one of three planned inputs to ensure that Stop TB Partnership’s governance mechanisms are updated and are operating in an effective, efficient and transparent manner.

There are currently seven Working Groups of the Stop TB Partnership:

(Implementation Working Groups)

- DOTS Expansion (DEWG)
- TB-HIV
- Multi-drug Resistant TB (MDR-TB)

(New Tools Working Groups)

- New TB Diagnostics

¹ World Health Organization Maximizing Positive Synergies Collaborative Group (2009), p. 2137.

- New TB Drugs
- New TB Vaccines²

And the:

- Global Laboratory Initiative

There are also 25 active subgroups covering specific content areas (see Annex 6.5).

Historically, the role and mission of the Working Groups has been to develop policy and technical guidelines on TB. Currently the roles and mission of the Working Groups are defined as:

- Implementing research, advocacy and/or operational activities in pursuit of the group's specific area of interest and of the aims of the partnership
- Collaborating with other elements of the partnership so as to create synergy and value added to actions taken in pursuit of the aims of the partnership.

The working groups and subgroups (WG/SGs) are guided by a core team/group which is a smaller and more engaged group of partners that makes most WG/SG decisions and guides activities. Most core teams/groups include members from certain key organizations and countries. The various WG/SGs have different terms of reference for their respective core teams/groups. All WG/SGs appoint chairpersons for various time periods; some appoint co-chairs or vice chairs. Each WG/SG has its own secretariat or hosting arrangements with some of the secretariats housed within relevant WHO departments and in other cases the secretariat role is assumed by one of the other partner organizations. The diversity of current WG/SG governance arrangements poses challenges for the Stop TB Partnership Secretariat and Coordinating Board in their efforts to refine the structure and organization of WG/SGs. In some respects each of the seven current working groups constitutes a form of stand-alone collaboration in its own right, each with its own organizational culture and dynamics.

Using this report

Our aim in this report has been to present the main findings in a concise and accessible way, keeping the main text of the report to a length that enables it to be used as an ongoing resource for the use of the Stop TB Coordinating Board members and relevant Partnership Secretariat staff.

This report brings together the study's findings and recommendations. The report is based on an analysis of the following sources of information and data:

- Existing Stop TB Partnership documentation
- Interviews with selected Stop TB partners, Board members, Secretariat staff and other key TB stakeholders
- An online survey of 800 Stop TB partner representatives
- Feedback from the presentation of the working draft report to the Stop TB Coordinating Board retreat and meeting that took place in Bangkok, 29 January - 1 February 2012

Sections 1-3 provide introductory information on the context and development of the study as well as the methods used. Section 4 presents the study's main findings. Seven key issues are analyzed with corresponding conclusions. Overall conclusions and recommended actions are presented in Section 5. The annexes include the research instruments, summaries of interviews and survey data, a review of the follow-up on the McKinsey 2008 recommendations on WGs, and a bibliography. This additional information offers an opportunity for more detailed consideration of the methodology and the research data if desired.

² The three 'New Tools' working groups are sometimes referred to as research groups.

2. Scope of the review

The Terms of Reference (ToR) for the study identifies the following as the overall objective:

“To review the Working Groups and present three options for refining the Working Group structure, including the development of Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) for each group linked to budget allocation.”

Furthermore the ToR indicate that the study findings should be synthesized into a report containing:

- Executive Summary
- Evaluation of the current Working Groups and Subgroup (WG/SGs)
- Options for refining the structure of the WG/SGs
- Suggested Key Performance Indicators, linked to budget allocation
- Recommendations for way forward
- Annexes including research instruments used, as well as summaries of interviews and online survey results

Working under the guidance of the Stop TB Partnership Working Group Focal Point, Executive Secretary and members of the time-limited Task Force, The Partnering Initiative project team launched the research process on 7 November 2011 with a conference call between the Executive Secretary, the Stop TB Partnership Working Group Focal Point and other selected Secretariat staff members. The following activities and tasks were initially agreed based on the project ToR:

- Review previous evaluations and all related documentation (with special emphasis on the McKinsey 2008 Evaluation)
- Assess the current modus operandi of WGs and in relation to SGs.
- Design an online survey which addresses all major issues emerging from previous evaluations and the current questions about structure, function, efficiency, impact, etc of WGs and their subgroups.
- Conduct 20-25 telephone interviews with key partners and stakeholders.
- Develop and propose in a report, a range of options for strengthening and refining the structure of the Working Groups, with a view to efficiency, affordability, value for money, results and measurable impact.
- Develop suggested Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) linked to budget allocation for the WG/SGs.
- Present results of the review as well as the options for refining the structure of the Working Groups in a PowerPoint presentation at the 21st Stop TB Partnership Coordinating Board meeting in Bangkok.

The process of defining and agreeing the online survey questions, interview guides and list of interviewees took longer than anticipated given the need to consult with both the Stop TB Secretariat and members of the Task Force. The online survey was not circulated until 18 November and the deadline for responses had to be extended to enable all WG/SGs to contribute their input. The list of people to be interviewed was not agreed until 2 December 2011 and was expanded with a total of 60 people identified. As a result of the increased workload, the original contract was modified with additional resources allocated. According to the original work-plan, the first draft of the report was due to be submitted by 20 December 2011, but a revised work-plan was agreed with all interviews to be completed by 16 January 2012. Subsequently the Stop TB Secretariat requested that a working draft of the report be submitted by 23 January to allow for review by Secretariat staff and Coordinating Board members prior to the Bangkok meetings that began on 29 January. This meant that the research team had less than a week to analyse the data collected. Therefore the scope of the draft findings presented in Bangkok had to be considered against these time constraints.

The Partnering Initiative offers a number of practical starting-points for the proposed reform of the Stop TB working groups rather than a comprehensive change management plan. Due to the considerable body of data generated during this study, the Stop TB Secretariat and Coordinating Board may find it useful to continue to examine and reflect on the experiences and ideas that have emerged from the project research. In particular, sections 5 and 5.1

incorporate feedback on the Bangkok presentation and annexes 6.6, 6.7, and 6.8 offer further insights from the interviews, online survey and our analysis of follow-up on the 2008 McKinsey recommendations respectively. Together with the overall findings and recommendations, these annexes offer useful reference points for follow-up. Nonetheless, the work presented here would not have been possible without the good co-operation and assistance offered by the Stop TB partners, Coordinating Board members and Secretariat staff. The Partnering Initiative project team extends its thanks to them and trust that the material we are presenting proves to be relevant, interesting and useful in the ongoing development of the Stop TB Partnership.

3. Methodology

Overview: sources of data and research activities

In line with the requirements of the project Terms of Reference, a multi-method approach was adopted to generate data for the project. The aim was to draw on a wide range of **sources**, namely:

- *Previous reviews and evaluations of the Stop TB Partnership*
- *Stop TB Strategy Documents and Websites*
- *Selected staff of the Stop TB Secretariat*
- *Members of the Stop TB Coordinating Board*
- *Key members of the Stop TB Working Groups and Subgroups (WG/SGs)*

These sources were accessed through a series of **activities**, including desk research; online survey; and telephone interviews. Each main research approach is described in greater detail below.

Document review and analysis

The team reviewed all documentation provided by the Stop TB Partnership Secretariat and some of the interviewees. These included previous studies that analyzed WG/SG governance structures including:

- *McKinsey, Independent Evaluation of the Stop TB Partnership (2008)*
- *World Bank, The Stop Tuberculosis Partnership: Global Program Review (2009)*
- *Institute for Health Sector Development, Independent External Evaluation of the Global Stop TB Partnership (2003)*
- *Stop TB Partnership, Analysis of Stop TB Partnership Working Groups (2011)*

In addition, the team reviewed key Stop TB Partnership strategy documents including The Global Plan to Stop TB 2011-2015 (2011) as well as the websites of the WG/SGs. A Bibliography is provided in Annex 6.6, listing all documentation consulted during the project.

In consultation with Stop TB Partnership Working Group Focal Point and Executive Secretary, the research team subsequently identified a number of overarching WG issues that emerged from the documentation review and analysis:

- **Goals:** It is not clear whether each WG has the right goals, how they are decided and monitored and how they contribute to the broader objectives of the Stop TB Partnership.
- **Partners:** There is concern that not the right partners are being engaged; there needs to be more private sector representation as well as from social organizations.
- **Roles and Responsibilities:** It is unclear which partners are responsible for what aspects of Stop TB policy and implementation, although all partners and WGs are expected to contribute towards the delivery of the Global Plan to Stop TB.
- **Resources:** Financial resources are spread too thinly between too many WGs with budgets only just covering expenses for meetings and very little else. Also, WGs do not have the resources necessary to perform the monitoring, communication and evaluation work that is necessary for them to be accountable.
- **Implementation:** There is no process in place to ensure policies and guidelines are implemented. Some WGs have struggled to get partners involved in implementation work (as opposed to making policy decisions) so there needs to be a system in place which ensures their engagement and accountability for action.
- **Coordination and Communication:** There seems to be significant overlap between the remit of the WGs and therefore improved coordination and communication (and possibly reducing WGs) could be important. Many WG

members serve on more than one group and intergroup communication could be improved to reduce inefficiencies.

- **Evaluation:** There is inconsistency between how individual WGs monitor progress and needs to be a system in place to ensure that the efficacy of WGs is monitored on a continual basis.
- **Outputs and Outcomes:** There are questions about why the WGs exist and function, and the extent to which they deliver results (i.e. the product of the work and how this contributes to the advance of the TB agenda).

This set of key themes provided a reference point for the subsequent development of the online survey questions and interview questions. Furthermore it provided a basis for the eventual development of an analytical framework for the overall analysis and development of key findings (see section 4).

Online survey

In an effort to get the input of a range of WG/SG partners, the project team conducted an online survey over a two-week period in November 2011. The Stop TB Secretariat circulated the survey to a mailing list of 800 people involved in the partnership, and 160 responses were received in total (a response rate of about 20%). The multiple-choice format provided space for comments and clarification, and thus resulted in both quantitative and qualitative data. A list of the survey questions is included in Annex 6.1.

Interviews with key stakeholders

In order to obtain more in-depth feedback from high-level stakeholders, interviews were conducted with key individuals who were identified by the Stop TB Partnership Secretariat and included all WG Chairs, key members of the Coordinating Board, as well as selected Stop TB staff. In total, 60 potential interviewees were identified and contacted for interviews. Of that group, the research team was able to conduct a total of 43 interviews within the timeframe agreed with the Secretariat (between 12 December 2011 and 16 January 2012).

The interviews were conducted by phone or Skype and each lasted between 30 and 45 minutes. The interviews were based on guides developed by the TPI research team and revised based on feedback from the Secretariat and members of the time-limited Task Force. Two interview guides were developed: one for Coordinating Board members and other specialists with familiarity of the WG/SGs (Annex 6.2) and another for WG/SG members (Annex 6.3). The interview guides were developed after preliminary findings from the survey were collected and were intended to build upon themes that emerged from survey results.

Those who were not interviewed either did not respond to requests or were unable to confirm their availability within the agreed time period. These individuals were sent a copy of the interview guide and asked to provide feedback via email. Two email responses were received. A full list of actual interviewees and those who responded by email can be found in Annex 6.4. Summaries of the data gathered from the interviews and online survey are provided in annexes 6.6 and 6.7 respectively.

Presentation to Coordinating Board

Dr. David F. Murphy presented a working draft of the report to the Coordinating Board in Bangkok on 30 January 2012. This represented the final stage of the research process with the feedback and input of Board members providing useful guidance and perspectives to help shape the final report. A summary of the CB contributions received in Bangkok is provided in section 5.1 following the presentation of the overall conclusions and recommendations.

In addition to his formal presentation and subsequent break-out group discussions, the members of time-limited Task Force on Working Groups met with Dr. Murphy to explore ways to further strengthen and refine the final report. In particular, Task Force members noted the need to include a summary table reviewing the current status McKinsey 2008 recommendations in light of the findings emerging from the current study. This summary is now included in Annex 6.8.

4. Key Findings

Building on the list of overarching Working Group issues highlighted above, the research team developed the following framework to guide the analysis of all data gathered and for the presentation of the key findings:

Working Group Goals and KPIs

Partner Engagement

Partner Roles and Responsibilities

Working Group Resources and Capacity

Overall Coordination and Communication

Accountability and Evaluation

Structure and Organization of Working Group

4.1 Working Group Goals and Key Performance Indicators

Issue Summary

Each working group and sub-group (WG/SG) is required to submit work plans to the Stop TB Secretariat and Coordinating Board. While most WG/SGs have set tangible goals, questions have been raised about whether the current goals are the most appropriate ones and thus whether they are achievable given the resources available to each WG/SG.

Documentation Review

Previous evaluation studies noted that all WG/SGs had goals, yet it was unclear how they were decided and how they contributed to the broader objectives of the Stop TB Partnership. Many of the goals identified were for overall TB control and research and the evaluators questioned whether the goals were appropriate given each WG/SG's function and capacity. Some WG/SG goals were considered to be dependent much more on the work of countries and individual partners than the WG/SGs themselves. This posed challenges in monitoring and evaluating the efficacy of WG/SG efforts, as they were not seen as being ultimately responsible for delivery and outcomes.

Survey Results

Building on findings from the previous studies, the online survey focused on the extent to which WG/SG members understood the goals of their respective groups, the definition of goals and their perceptions about goal relevance to the Global Plan to Stop TB. Survey findings showed that the majority (over 90 percent) of interviewees felt that they understood their Working Group or Sub-Group's goals "more or less" or "fully." A similarly large proportion (roughly 85 percent) felt that their Working Group goals were "somewhat" or "well-defined" and adequate for the purposes of the WG/SG. While 50 percent of respondents felt that their WG/SG contributed to a "great" or "very great" extent to the Global Plan, roughly 40 percent thought the contribution was "moderate" and 9 percent characterised the contribution as "small" or "not at all."

The comments sections reiterated various points that had been raised in previous studies. Respondents noted that goals were generally clearly defined but not always achievable by the WG/SGs and that success was difficult to measure with few WG/SGs having KPIs to support their goals. Funding played a role in limiting each WG/SG's ability to deliver upon its goals. One survey respondent said: "what is not clear is how the WG/SGs can take actual responsibility for delivering these goals when they have very little financial leverage and they are not legal entities in their own rights with the ability to source funds."

In relation to the Global Plan to Stop TB, there was a general sentiment that the WG/SGs contributed to the plan but their role was limited to raising awareness of the issues. One respondent summarized the WG/SGs commitment succinctly in the comments section: "The objectives of the Global Plan are very ambitious and the WGs cannot be expected to achieve these on their own. However, the WGs facilitate discussion, promote the exchange of ideas and provide platforms for information exchange that together significantly work towards achieving the overall goals." Again, many respondents noted that financial barriers got in the way of achieving more significant outcomes.

Interview Perspectives

The interview questions focused on the goal setting process, its relationship to the Global Plan to Stop TB and WG/SG efforts to deliver outcomes. While interviewees noted that their WG/SG had goals, the level of detail and focus on specific outputs varied. Some interviewees noted progress since the most recent evaluation by McKinsey in 2008. In the past, WGs/SGs have focused their goals and KPIs on patient outcomes but some have now shifted the focus towards goals that are more specific and achievable given the current role and mission of the WG/SGs. More appropriate goals could be related to outcomes like policy setting, fundraising, advocacy, guidance documents, tool kits, and improved coordination of technical assistance.

Many interviewees cited the limited connection between their WG/SG goals and Global Plan to Stop TB. In general, they agreed that all goals should relate to the Global Plan. Since 2006 when the Strategy to Stop TB was created, however, some noted the limited effort made by the Stop TB Secretariat, Coordinating Board and WG/SGs to incorporate its plan/goals into WG/SG structures and processes. While the WG/SGs were consulted, there was a feeling that there was little buy in by WG/SG participants in the process.

One representative from the Stop TB Partnership Secretariat noted that goals do not need to be substantial but WG/SGs should be able to answer how their outputs and results contribute to specific goals within the Global Plan. Closer alignment with the Global Plan might help to alleviate concerns that goals can often be oriented towards one person's or an organization's specific interests. In these cases, a common commitment to the Global Plan is important in ensuring that all partners have the same goals and incentives.

Interviewees felt that the WG/SGs need to return to their roles and mission to ensure that they have an added value compared to other actions and mechanisms already employed by WHO and other partner bodies. Some interviewees questioned the over-emphasis on outputs and how concrete WG/SG goals had to be. For example, one interviewee who is part of the DEWG noted that the value of simply being able to get together, share experiences and network should not be overlooked.

A number of interviewees highlighted the impact that funding had on goal delivery. Interviewees noted that funding from Stop TB had been reduced this year without explanation or advance warning. This made action particularly difficult in the past year, as WG/SGs were not prepared for the lack of funds and therefore many were unable to achieve their goals. Within this financial context, there was a feeling that the WG/SGs, the Stop TB Secretariat, and Coordinating Board need to be realistic about the types of goals that WGs/SGs can achieve and that goals needed to be aligned much more with budgets.

Conclusions

Results from the survey and interviews suggest that the WGs/SGs need to use the Global Plan to Stop TB much more strategically in setting goals and KPIs. In doing so, WGs/SGs should focus more on achievable, measurable outcomes that have direct implications for the Global Plan. Goals should be achievable by the WG itself and focus on results and outcomes instead of activities. Allocating budgets for each goal might further ensure that goals are appropriate within the financial context and serve to demonstrate to the Coordinating Board and Stop TB Secretariat that WGs/SGs are operating within their means.

4.2 Partner Engagement

Issue Summary

Another key issue facing the WG/SGs is related to the current mix of partners. There are concerns that the right range of stakeholders is not currently represented in the WG/SGs. The WG/SGs have varying needs for additional inputs, which depend on the scope of WG/SG work, funding needs, the geographical focus of their efforts, and the contributions of current partners/members. There is recognition that EU/US-led NGOs tend to dominate WG/SG membership in most cases. Opportunities nonetheless exist to engage a more diverse body of experts including the private sector, communities and governments. The ongoing challenge is how to most effectively leverage a more diverse range of partner skills to strengthen the achievement of WG/SG goals and outcomes.

Documentation Review

The review of documentation demonstrated that partner engagement in the WG/SGs was improving with greater attendance and participation in meetings. At the same time, however some key actors were identified as being

notably absent in some WG/SGs. In particular, previous studies noted the importance of increasing the presence of the private sector as well as community-based organizations. In the case of the latter, the high cost of meeting attendance was mentioned as an impediment to more effective engagement by community representatives.

Survey Results

The survey asked respondents to comment on the representation of certain types of actors in the WG/SGs. Of all the categories, survey respondents classified NGOs and Academics as the most well-represented while they considered the private sector and government bodies to be the most under-represented in WG/SGs. While the survey did not specifically ask about geographical location or size of partner organization, in the comments section, respondents emphasized the need for more representation from both grassroots community organizations and also those representing the 22 high-burden countries. In relation to the private sector, health service providers were noted as being important stakeholders that were not actively engaged in WG/SGs.

Interview Perspectives

The interviewees reiterated the importance of effectively engaging grassroots community organizations. There was a general sentiment that relationship building with smaller, community NGOs would be integral to ensuring that policies are implemented on the ground. This point was reiterated by one interviewee who felt that the field implementation perspective of community organizations was the main reason s/he participated in the WG/SGs. While the three implementation groups (MDR-TB, DEWG and HIV/TB) are beginning to engage community organizations more effectively, interviewees from the New Tools Groups felt that enhanced community participation was critical to ensure the relevance and implementation of the products they are developing.

Interviewees discussed the need for greater advocacy training and capacity building for community organizations as many such partners are not familiar with the workings of international organizations. Interviewees who have received such training identified it as integral to their ability to engage in the WG/SGs but also to improving the efficacy of their advocacy and engagement efforts at home. Furthermore, interviewees noted the role that 'Terms of Reference for Community Groups' play in ensuring that community organizations are effectively engaged in WG/SGs. Such local NGOs have little capacity to provide input and therefore need a job description with clearly defined activities and responsibilities.

Similar challenges were identified in engaging governments and/or health ministries. Some form of government participation or communication is necessary in order to ensure that global TB policies are implemented on the ground (especially in the 22 high-burden countries), however communication is often difficult. One interviewee familiar with on the ground implementation noted the importance of including long lead-time in planning efforts with government bodies. This point was reiterated by another interviewee who noted "a common complaint from countries is that the WGs shell out recommendations and programmes but that countries can't keep up! New objectives come before implementation is achieved. "

The geographical location of partners was of concern to interviewees who felt that greater participation is needed from non-EU and US members especially in the core groups. Since EU and US based multilateral organizations tend to dominate membership and funding, they are often seen to be in control of the agenda and initiatives. In particular, US/EU NGOs have tended to dominate discussions without adequate input from countries like China and India where the burden is especially high. Many interviewees, however, acknowledged that there is a tension between the need for a wider global participation with developing country representation and the need for participation from major US/EU NGOs, which provide significant funding in the absence of Stop TB funding.

To encourage further participation from country representatives, some WGs like TB/HIV have moved towards a more regionalized approach to ensure that policies are implemented in way that fits the needs of the specific culture and geography. Doing so ensures attendance but also incentivizes participation by demonstrating that the region is important enough to become a meeting site. A few interviewees reiterated this point by noting that meetings in Geneva automatically focused on the WHO and international NGOs, which were based there.

The issue of partner engagement appears to be less a question of the quantity of global representation but rather one about quality and participation, a theme which is explored more in section 4.3 on Roles and Responsibilities. One interviewee noted that the open nature of WG/SG membership has led many small NGOs from Asia to join, but it is often difficult to manage their engagement given difficulties related to communication and coordination. To improve developing country representation, some interviewees recommended that a regional constituency format be employed whereby one person represents a specific region's or partner category's interest at core working group meetings.

One additional partner/member category that was recognized as being absent to date is the nursing industry. One New Tools WG member expressed concern that the WG bias is overly clinical. The nurses have an important perspective as they implement the treatments on the ground and know what the practical limits and issues are. The member emphasized that it would be important to include nursing representation not just in the WG but also in the core group to ensure they were able to influence decisions here.

Conclusions

The WG/SGs have made great strides since previous evaluations to engage a broader range of partners/members. Capacity building and the development of ToRs for community organizations are two examples of initiatives that have enhanced the skills and capability of community organizations to engage proactively in WG/SG projects. Representatives in non-EU/US countries still struggle, however, to participate actively due to capacity, language and resource constraints. The constituent model identified by interviewees might be a possible opportunity to overcome such challenges. A constituency-based approach would potentially enable the interests and opinions of a wider group of partners/members to be represented in core group decisions. Generally the analysis points to the need for ongoing membership reviews to ensure that partner/member representation is sufficiently diverse whilst responding to the current TB challenges and needs of the WG/SGs.

4.3 Roles and Responsibilities

Issue Summary

The roles and responsibilities of WG/SG members are not always clearly defined which leads to ineffective and inefficient meetings, communications, implementation and accountability. While there was a general consensus that the roles of the core teams/groups have been appropriately defined, greater clarity was needed for non-core members who often feel poorly engaged in WG/SG decisions and activities. While it is well understood that the number and size of the WGs/SGs makes coordination of each group difficult, articulating more clearly identified roles and expectations could potentially incentivize more active engagement by WG/SG members.

Documentation Review

With greater funding and better coordination with other relevant meetings, WG/SG attendance has increased. Nonetheless there was recognition that more effort was needed to improve active participation. In particular, previous studies noted that meetings devoted to work planning were less well attended than those focused on networking and information sharing. Furthermore past reviews emphasized the need for greater clarity about which partners are responsible for which aspects of Stop TB policy and implementation. For example, the 2008 McKinsey review emphasized the need to ensure that expectations/demands of partners were clearly articulated and aligned with WG/SG goals.

Survey Results

The online survey asked WG/SG participants to assess the extent to which partner roles and responsibilities are adequately defined and communicated. Nearly 35 percent felt that the roles were either well defined to "great" or "very great" extent, 48 percent indicated that roles were clearly articulated only to a "moderate" or to "some" extent. Finally, 17 percent reported that roles were only defined to a "small" extent or "not at all."

These varied findings were also reflected in the comments, which demonstrated a range of opinions on the subject. Generally, however, there was consensus that core WG/SG member roles were well defined, but not the roles of the

broader WG/SG membership. While some partners/members felt that greater clarity was necessary, some valued the loose and open structure as it allowed for a diverse group of partners to engage only in issues of their own choice.

Clarity of roles was cited as being especially critical between meetings where some non-core members felt disconnected from the broader group. Another respondent emphasised that partner roles and responsibilities would be clearer once his/her WG/SG had better defined its own goals and responsibility to the wider Stop TB Partnership, and therefore had a more structured plan and objectives to deliver. One respondent recommended a three or four tier membership structure with specific expectations for involvement as a way to better define partner/member roles and participation.

Interview Perspectives

WG/SG interviewees, most of whom were current or former WG/SG Chairs emphasized the difficulty they faced engaging partners/members outside the core group. The major difficulty was ensuring that all partners felt incentivized to participate given that they are volunteers and therefore have other commitments, and are not compensated for their time.

Interviewees felt that some partners were deterred from involvement due to frustration with ineffective WG/SG implementation. Further funds were needed to ensure that the WG/SGs worked effectively, that partners were able to participate (if their organization did not provide funds) and that decisions made at the meetings had funding to be implemented and the backing of the Partnership. The WG/SGs which were able to engage their membership most effectively had sufficient funds to implement and monitor projects (e.g. the TB-HIV WG's externally funded Secretariat has been integral to its success).

Other interviewees suggested that meeting formats could be varied to ensure more engagement and participation. As most of the meetings are presentation based, there was a feeling that the focus needed to shift from presenting about activities already implemented to discussing goals, strategy and future plans in order to better engage the membership in the decision-making process. Furthermore, it was noted that follow-up after meetings does not happen consistently and this is considered to be integral to keeping partners engaged. To improve action in between meetings, interviewees recommended clearer allocation of appropriate tasks and roles in between meetings and further WG/SG Secretariat support to coordinate communication.

One interviewee noted the importance of ensuring greater equity between members by giving them more responsibility for decisions. Equally important was allocating clear responsibilities and agreeing timelines in order to encourage further participation by non-core group members. The Stop TB Coordinating Board and Partnership Secretariat could support this effort by identifying what they expect from the WG members, including time and financial commitments. As expressed by one interviewee, "It's nice to have such a large group; however, there should be some expectations from joining." This point was reiterated by another interviewee who said: "While it is important to have an open membership policy, members should be required to participate actively in the group, even if only by email or teleconference. This should be made clear in the terms of reference."

Conclusions

In order for the WG/SGs to function more effectively, partners/members need to feel that their participation is valued. Allocating clear roles and responsibilities to all WG/SG members would provide partners with greater incentive to participate and assume ownership for a specific WG/SG activity or area of work. While WG/SGs value diversity of thought and currently welcome all actors with an interest and willingness to collaborate on TB, the articulation of clearer expectations of the membership would help to improve the coordination of responsibilities within the WG/SGs and streamline decision-making.

4.4 Resources and Capacity

Issue Summary

The financial resources provided to WGs by the Stop TB Partnership are currently spread thinly between too many WG/SGs with budgets only just covering expenses for meetings and little else including their Secretariat staff. As a

result, most groups do not have adequate financial and human resources necessary to perform the monitoring, communication and evaluation work that is necessary for them to meet their objectives and achieve desired outcomes. As a result, some groups have sought funding outside the Stop TB Partnership. While this has helped some WG/SGs to operate more effectively and validates the importance of their efforts, it also raises questions about the commitment of certain WG/SGs to the wider Stop TB Partnership.

Documentation Review

The review of documentation showed that Stop TB Partnership funding was spread thinly between too many groups. Furthermore it revealed that levels of financial support and the extent of Secretariat arrangements vary significantly between WG/SGs. Until the 2011 Working Group Review by the Partnership Secretariat, no full documentation of external and internal funding sources existed for the WG/SGs. In a related vein, McKinsey's 2008 report recommended that WG/SGs establish comprehensive funding plans including detailed budgets, external and internal funding sources, activities conducted and related objectives. McKinsey suggested that this information should be submitted to the Coordinating Board and TB Partnership Secretariat for review and feedback.

Survey Results

Survey respondents were asked to what extent they were aware of how funds were distributed to different WG/SGs and additionally how satisfied they were with current distribution of funds between WG/SGs. In relation to the first question, 40 percent expressed that they had "no knowledge" of the process for allocating funds, 38 percent of respondents had a "small" or "some" knowledge of how funds were allocated. Only 12 percent had a "moderate" understanding while a mere 10 percent of respondents characterized their knowledge as "great" or "very great". Satisfaction levels about funding distribution paralleled concerns about budget allocation with 48 percent stating they were "dissatisfied" or "extremely dissatisfied" with the current distribution of funds. 45 percent of respondents noted that they were "moderately" satisfied and only 7 percent indicated that they were "extremely satisfied" with WG/SG funding allocations.

In the comments section, respondents expressed frustration about the lack of transparency from the Stop TB Partnership Secretariat concerning the distribution of funds between WG/SGs. A few expressed views that those WG/SGs with Secretariat support from WHO received more funding and that Implementation Working Groups generally received more funding and support than the New Tools Working Groups. Some SG respondents noted that their groups did not receive funds at all from the Stop TB Partnership Secretariat.

Interview Perspectives

For all interviewees including Coordinating Board members, WG/SG partners as well as members of the Partnership Secretariat, transparency was singled out as one of the biggest challenges impeding relations between all three entities. WG/SG partners reiterated findings from the online survey, which indicated that they have little understanding of how the Partnership Secretariat allocates funds. The Partnership Secretariat and Board interviewees expressed frustration about how little they knew about how WG/SGs used their funds. Most interviewees agreed that funding should be based upon outcomes and outputs to incentivize WG/SGs to both report and implement. Furthermore, WG/SG members recommended that a mechanism be developed which would allow WG/SGs to report when/if they were struggling financially.

Within the context of these frustrations, some WG interviewees appeared to be reluctant to submit an ambitious work plan as they felt that their funding situation would not improve regardless of their planning and therefore might raise false expectations with fellow WG members. For example, a partner from the New Drugs WG described an experience where WG members were invited to prepare a plan for their ideal situation and when they did (asking for \$800,000), they were only given the standard \$100,000 with no explanation about the shortfall. One interviewee noted his/her frustration at having to provide such an extensive report for the Stop TB Partnership Secretariat, when Partnership funding represented such a small portion of their overall operating budget. Furthermore, many interviewees noted that the Stop TB Secretariat rarely provides feedback on the WG submissions, which leads

WG/SGs to question the Secretariat's commitment to the process. A Stop TB Partnership staff member countered this point by suggesting "if the WGs start showing what they've accomplished then funding will be available."

As noted above, many WG/SGs compensate for inadequate funds from the Stop TB Partnership, by raising additional external funds. This has created distinct differences in funding with some groups like HIV-TB achieving the majority of their funding (roughly 80 percent) from external sources beyond the Stop TB Partnership. Meanwhile others rely solely on the support of the Partnership. Whereas external funding has helped WG/SGs further their programming and enabled them to be more effectively managed, some interviewees expressed concern that external funders may steer WG/SG agendas towards donor priorities. It was therefore suggested that further outreach is needed for funding in order to ensure that a WG is not funded just by one entity and therefore help avoid undue donor influence. Interviewees were clear also that while funds from Stop TB often represent a small proportion of WG/SGs overall budgets, the very existence is important as it provides legitimacy for the WG/SGs especially in the international realm where Stop TB and WHO are well recognized and respected.

Interviewees also discussed the funding for WG Secretariats at length. Currently the Implementation WG Secretariats are housed and funded by the WHO whereas the New Tools WG Secretariats are supported by partner organizations. Some recommended that the WHO should not always assume the Secretariat role for the Implementation Groups but that the Secretariat rotates to other organizations within the WG. Other interviewees, however, mentioned that when managed by a non-WHO entity there is not the same level of legitimacy. The WHO, they noted, is necessary in the implementation process in order to engage with country level Ministries of Health where the WHO has a strong profile. While there were differences of opinion about where WG/SG Secretariats should be housed, there was consensus that WG/SGs do not function properly without dedicated Secretariat support. In order to validate these perceptions, there should be further investigation into this matter and potentially funds allocated to all WG/SGs for additional Secretariat support.

Conclusions

The findings demonstrate the frustration by all types of Stop TB participants about the current funding process. It is evident that greater transparency is necessary both from the WG/SGs and also on the part of the Stop TB Partnership Secretariat. In order to move to a more transparent and open process, more coordination is needed between the Stop TB Secretariat, the Coordinating Board and WG/SGs. Furthermore, there needs to be a review process which links WG/SG achievements to the allocation of funds.

4.5 Overall Coordination and Communication

Issue Summary

With hundreds of partners participating in the WG/SGs, effective communication is integral to the success of the partnership. This issue encompasses three types of communication: communication between WG/SGs, communication between the WG/SGs and the Coordinating Board and communication between the WG/SGs and the Partnership Secretariat. While certain mechanisms are enhancing communication and coordination (e.g., having each WG Chair on the Coordinating Board and the ACSM group ensuring that core members participate in relevant WG/SGs groups), communication is generally ad hoc. While there is acknowledgement that an overly formalized process may not be needed and could increase workloads, the lack of coordination between all WG/SGs has created confusion, overlapping activities, and the ineffective management of outcomes.

Documentation Review

Previous evaluations focused on communication between WG/SGs and highlighted that with 7 WGs and 25 SGs, there was often significant overlap in work. Therefore improved coordination and communication could both reduce duplication in work, but also lead to further efficiency through collaboration. Since many WG/SG members serve on more than one WG/SG, such individuals could play key roles in facilitating coordination. Furthermore, more regular updates and information sharing by WG/SGs and the Partnership Secretariat would help to improve both the frequency and quality of communication.

Survey Results

When asked to rate the communication between WG/SG, respondents noted that it was generally inadequate with 55 percent stating that it was “low” or “very low.” Only 9 percent characterized WG/SG communication as “frequent.” In general what communication exists appears to be between similar groups with little coordination between the New Tools Groups and Implementation Groups.

Some respondents emphasized the severity of the communication problem especially for SGs which often times are housed in one WG when their focus is applicable to multiple (e.g., PPM which is housed in DEWG). Others expressed frustration that little had changed following the McKinsey report, which also mentioned poor coordination between WG/SGs as a major issue impeding WG/SG progress. One respondent noted that communication between WG chairs was not sufficient. “At a high level, I’m aware that WG chairs speak to one another, but I think much more communications could be happening among the members of different WG/SGs. The Partners Forums³ are a completely ineffective way to stimulate dialogue between WGs.”

Recommendations about to improve WG/SG communication included the sharing of work plans between groups and assigning a liaison role for all major WGs. Another possible option (discussed in section 4.3) would involve the creation of regional networks where all members from a particular geographical region could meet to share experiences and hold an annual meeting on a key theme where interested partners could share their WG/SGs relevant activities.

WG/SG communication with the Coordinating Board was also ranked low with only 3.8 percent calling it “frequent.” Most notably in this case, a quarter of respondents simply “did not know”, presumably because they had not participated in such communication. **Respondents** suggested that communication was slightly more regular with the Partnership Secretariat with 15.6 percent calling it “frequent” and only 9.4 reporting it as “limited.” Again, however, 25.6 percent reported that they “did not know.” A summary of all responses is provided below.

Please rate the level of communication...

Answer Options	Between WG/SGs	Between WG/SGs & Coordinating Board	Between WG/SGs & Partnership Secretariat
Frequent	9.4%	3.8%	15.6%
Periodic	24.4%	25.6%	25.0%
Limited	33.8%	28.8%	24.4%
Very limited	20.6%	16.3%	9.4%
Do not know	11.9%	25.6%	25.6%

A member of one of the New Tools WGs felt the relationship between the Coordinating Board and his/her WG was particularly weak noting, “I have not been involved. My understanding is that currently communication between the New Tools WGs and the Coordinating Board and Partners Forum happens mainly as a by-product of the Working Group chairs being members of the Coordinating Board. Without this membership the link would be very tenuous.” Another member of a New Tools WG expressed similar frustrations. “The Coordinating Board agendas never include reports from the New Tools WG. There are many advances that need to be communicated and discussed for coordination in the future.” Some respondents characterized the lack of communication as being a key factor in the Coordinating Board undervaluing the contribution of the Working Groups.

Comments on the WG/SG relationship with the Partnership Secretariat covered a broad spectrum. Some described it as sufficient citing frequent updates and emails. Others, however, noted the lack of transparency in the Partnerships Secretariat’s actions and that as a WG/SG they did not have the funds to engage the Partnership Secretariat in any

³ According to the Stop TB website “The Partners' Forum is the assembly of the Stop TB Partnership and consists of an inclusive, consultative meeting of representatives of all the Partners. In addition, all who have an interest in helping to achieve the objectives of the Partnership are welcome to participate upon invitation of the Executive Secretary.”

meaningful way. One respondent noted that communication was largely focused on budgetary matters rather than substantive activities.

Interview Perspectives

While the issue of communication between WG/SGs was of greater importance to the survey respondents, for interviewees the lack of communication between the Coordinating Board and WGs and between the Secretariat and WGs was given much more emphasis. This difference might reflect the roles of many interviewees who tended to be WG/SG Chairs and Board members for which this communication is much more significant.

Communication between WG/SGs:

Interviewees generally felt that the large number of WG/SG made targeted communication and coordination difficult and ineffective. In the absence of reform to limit WG/SGs, some interviewees suggested that communication should remain ad hoc and not formalized. Interviewees emphasized that there are already too many emails being circulated among partners and that there needs to be a balance between keeping partners aware and overloading them with information.

Two interviewees suggested that WG/SG Secretariats could play a more active role in coordinating between WG/SGs. They recommended that instead of having different secretariats for each group, perhaps a few individuals (e.g., WHO staff) could serve as the secretariats for all groups in order to better coordinate communication.

A current example of good practice in communication is the HIV/TB WG which in 2006 started publishing a regular newsletter. More recently it has begun using Twitter and Facebook to communicate not just to other WGs but the broader public. Interviewees familiar with this example, however, highlighted the importance of fundraising in ensuring capacity to manage communication. The HIV-TB Secretariat obtained the funding from the Gates Foundation and now has both staff and US government support. Another example is the GLI WG which is represented on other WGs and also has other WGs represented in GLI to ensure coordination and non-duplication of roles and work.

WG and Secretariat:

WG interviewees felt that the Partnership Secretariat did not provide clear direction on the types of reporting information they should provide (i.e. information in its plans or annual reports). Interviewees were particularly frustrated given that they already provide significant information to the Secretariat but generally do not receive much in the way of feedback. A number of interviewees noted that communication between the Secretariat and WGs has worsened over the last year and that the Secretariat appears to be less transparent with its decisions than in the past.

Interviewees from both WG/SGs and the WHO itself stressed the importance of clarifying their relationship. There was a feeling that the WHO is wary of the WG/SGs contribution. One WHO representative reaffirmed this opinion and recommended that the WG/SGs be housed elsewhere (e.g., TB/HIV with the HIV community or another partner organization). One WG/SG member expressed additional concerns. For this interviewee, the primary concern was that the Stop TB Partnership was controlled by the WHO. This relationship led to ineffective funding and an inability to bring together innovative partnerships. The interviewee noted that WG/SGs need to be independent entities to be effective; otherwise they continue to deal with the same people and partners as normal WHO initiatives.

WG and Coordinating Board:

A number of interviewees emphasized the importance of improving WG presentations to the Coordinating Board. They noted that presentations have tended to merely outline WG/SGs activities of the previous year and instead felt that there should be greater focus on specific accomplishments, outcomes and responses to questions raised by the Board. At the same time, the Board needs to clarify and communicate its expectations of the WG/SGs. In particular, interviewees felt that the Board should take a lead on identifying content and frequency of reporting. In exchange, the WG/SGs would like to be allocated sufficient time at Board meetings to present. This point was made by a number of interviewees who claimed that the Coordinating Board did not provide all WGs with sufficient attention at Board meetings. There was a feeling that the Coordinating Board could be more inclusive of the WGs, for example, by allowing WG members to submit ideas for the Coordinating Board agenda.

Conclusions

The size of the Stop TB Partnership makes WG/SG coordination and communication difficult at all levels. In the absence of increased funding to strengthen capacity, WG/SGs need to take it upon themselves to identify individuals within their groups with particular skills and capacity for communication. Where distinct overlaps between WG/SGs exist, collaboration between groups should become more formalized, perhaps building on the experience of the GLI WG. With their oversight roles in the Partnership, it is the Coordinating Board and Partnership Secretariat's responsibility to ensure that WG/SGs build greater linkages. Additionally when asking for information from the WG/SGs, the Coordinating Board and Partnership Secretariat need to communicate specifically what is expected of all WG/SGs and to provide feedback when asked.

4.6 Accountability and Evaluation

Issue Summary

There is currently no formal process in place for reviewing WG/SG performance against agreed objectives. This has led to confusion within the Coordinating Board and Partnership Secretariat about WG/SG contributions to the overall Partnership. Introducing a more structured evaluation process would help to ensure that relevant WG/SGs are in place, funding is linked to tangible outcomes, and that the Coordinating Board and Partnership Secretariat are cognisant of WG/SG achievements and the challenges they face in achieving them.

Documentation Review

Previous WG studies emphasized the importance of evaluation in ensuring policies and guidelines are implemented, goals are achieved, and that WG/SGs should compile this information and communicate transparently its performance against goals. At the time of the 2008 McKinsey review, there was inconsistency between how individual WGs monitor progress and a need was identified for a system to ensure that the efficacy of WGs is monitored on a continual basis. In support of that goal, McKinsey recommended to that the Coordinating Board review the efficacy of the WG structure every three years. The recommendations also suggested that individual WGs should meet semi-annually with the WG sub-committee of the Coordinating Board for informal feedback and review with an annual final report on the state of WGs accomplishments made by the WG sub-committee to the entire board.

Survey Results

When asked to identify the main ways (no more than three) that WG/SGs currently evaluate progress, survey respondents provided the following answers.

Question 18: What are the main ways in which your working group (or sub-group) currently reviews & evaluates its progress? Select no more than three.

Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Agenda item for discussion in meetings	54.1%	79
Surveys/questionnaires	26.0%	38
Report to the Partners Forum and/or Coordinating Board	33.6%	49
Annual review & report for internal use	38.4%	56
Annual review & report for external use	14.4%	21
Review by Stop TB Secretariat	18.5%	27
Independent external evaluation	8.2%	12
My working group (or sub-group) does	19.2%	28

not currently review & evaluate progress		
Other (please specify)	25	
<i>answered question 146</i>		

The survey results demonstrate that there is presently a wide range of review and evaluation processes used by WG/SGs. Critical is the fact that 19 percent of respondents suggested that WG/SGs have no formal evaluation process in place. Despite being required to submit end of year reports to the Stop TB Partnership Secretariat, only 18.5 percent indicated that the Partnership Secretariat played a role in their evaluation process. While respondent’s comments recognized the importance of evaluation, there were concerns about funding and increased work load for WG/SGs.

One respondent expressed his/her concern by saying, “We are receiving the guidelines regularly, but the heavy workload is a major constraint for replies and other actions which we are unable to do many times.” Another stated: “In the case of most implementation WGs, the end-results are part of the annual Global Report by WHO. I do not think there should be more work. WGs are a fora for discussion and consensus building and should not pretend to be more than that.”

Survey respondents were also asked which of the following resources would be necessary to improve evaluation:

- Additional funding
- Additional WHO/Stop TB staff time
- Training in review and evaluation
- Guidelines from the Stop TB Partnership Secretariat

Of the responses the majority (63 percent) chose funding, followed by guidelines (54 percent), training (46 percent) and more staff time (33 percent). While funding was identified as the most significant barrier, comments focused on the Stop TB Partnership Secretariat and the need for more specific and actionable guidelines on how to evaluate. A number of comments also expressed frustration with the question which they felt implied that evaluation needed improvement – a notion with which they disagreed.

Interview Perspectives

Generally there was inconsistency between interviewees’ perception of the reporting and evaluation process with some noting that they already provide significant information and others saying that the information is limited to solely a report of activity and nothing else. Broadly speaking there appeared to be confusion about where the accountabilities of WG/SGs actually lie. For example, are WG/SGs accountable to: the Stop TB Secretariat, the Coordinating Board and/or WHO? Or are they ultimately accountable to their membership?

WG/SG interviewees felt even when they did report outcomes and achievements that they had little knowledge about what the Stop TB Partnership did with the information. Some interviewees appeared to disagree with claims by the Coordinating Board and/or Partnership Secretariat that the WG/SGs are not transparent or accountable. Some of the WG/SG interviewees mentioned that they had requested time with the Coordinating Board multiple times without success. In that vein, some recommended that every WG/SG should be permitted a yearly presentation to Coordinating Board where they might receive feedback and gain buy-in for their efforts. This recommendation would also support improved communication and coordination between the two entities.

WG/SG interviewees suggested that they would be more likely to provide information if the outcomes of the process were known (e.g. if evaluation were linked to funding). In order to balance the autonomy of WG/SGs with guidance from the Stop TB Secretariat and Coordinating Board, it will be important that evaluation is conducted collaboratively by all three entities with the WG/SGs being responsible for gathering the information, the Partnership Secretariat managing the process and the Coordinating Board reviewing the results.

There was general consensus that evaluation should play a greater role in the establishment and closure of WGs and SGs and that the Coordinating Board should set up time-bound measures including performance goals to evaluate

whether a WG or task force has accomplished its intended goals. Interviewees, however, recognized that a framework like this would require that all WG/SGs have concrete goals and targets, which as noted in 4.1 is not currently the case.

Conclusions

Evaluation is critical to ensuring that WG/SG goals are achieved but also in determining the value of and need for certain WG/SGs. In the current context, where questions are being raised about the role of WG/SGs within the Stop TB Partnership, evaluation is a critical tool for the Coordinating Board and Partnership Secretariat to assess progress but also to encourage WG/SGs to reflect on their group's strategy, goals and challenges. Implementation of such a system, however, would require significant financial and human resources. Therefore before implementing a more elaborate evaluation system, the Partnership Secretariat must ensure that WG/SGs have the resources available to undertake appropriate evaluations of their work but equally that both the Secretariat and the Coordinating Board are committed to reviewing and responding to reports received from WG/SGs. In a partnering context, a commitment to mutual accountability by all partners helps to produce results that one partner working alone could not achieve.

4.7 Structure and Organization of Working Groups

Issue Summary

The current structure and organization of the WG/SGs does not fully meet the needs of the Stop TB Partnership nor its response to the TB epidemic as a whole. The current WG/SG structure is simultaneously too rigid in that it does not readily enable WGs to evolve to reflect current TB needs, but also too flexible in that the lack of formal processes for the establishment of new SGs has led to a proliferation of groups, considerable overlap and diffused funding.

By reconfiguring the current WG/SG infrastructure and with the active engagement of all relevant partners, there should be greater potential for the Stop TB Partnership to deliver new, expanded and improved programmes and projects. Ultimately this would enable a more effective and ultimately impactful Stop TB Partnership to emerge. Nonetheless any potential restructuring of the WG/SGs is also contingent upon wider governance reform of the Coordinating Board and the Stop TB Partnership as a whole.

Documentation Review

The 2008 McKinsey review recommended that the WG/SG structure be reviewed against the current Stop TB Partnership strategy and priorities (see Annex 6.8). It made several specific recommendations related to WG/SG composition. First and foremost WG/SGs should be reduced to 7-8 groups with a fixed duration of 3 years after which they would be evaluated for efficacy and depending on the outcomes either renewed or disbanded. The World Bank report from 2009 echoed these feelings by arguing that the Stop TB Partnership should align the WG/SG structure with the activities that the Partnership needs. To that end a more focused review of the WG/SGs and their efficacy was deemed to be necessary.

Survey Results

The issue of WG/SG structure and organization has been an overarching theme of the current study and is closely linked to many the key issues already discussed above. Survey respondents offered a number of specific comments about the need for WG/SG reform. Respondents provided perspectives on the WG/SG organizational structure throughout the survey in order to address issues such as communication, capacity, funding, and efficacy.

Survey respondents identified a number of specific examples of where reducing the number of WG/SGs would be beneficial to the Stop TB Partnership as a whole. These included WG/SG funding with a reduction in groups helping to streamline budgets and provide remaining WG/SGs with the resources necessary to achieve significant outcomes. A smaller number of WGs would also potentially improve communication, reduce redundancies in work and offer more opportunities for WG/SGs to collaborate.

Interview Perspectives

WG/SG partners, Coordinating Board members and Partnership Secretariat staff all have opinions about how to improve the WG/SG infrastructure. While there are some common themes, there is also recognition of the differences and a sense that political considerations (i.e., the power and influence specific partners and WG/SG agendas) will make any change in the structure, difficult to implement and sustain.

One of the most commonly mentioned options was to reconfigure the current seven WGs into two 'super' working groups as follows:

- **Implementation WG:** Includes the DEWG, MDR-TB WG, and TB/HIV WGs which focus on the delivery of TB care and treatment.
- **Research WG:** Encompasses all New Tools Working Groups, who are concerned with the broad research and development agenda for TB.

Those opposed to such an option argued that something similar had been previously attempted when there was discussion about merging DEWG, MDR-TB and HIV/TB. Whereas the first two of these WGs were in favour, HIV/TB felt that they might lose the participation of the HIV community as a result. There was general consensus among respondents from the New Tools Groups that a merger of the three WGs concerned with new diagnostics, drugs and vaccines into one research group would not be beneficial. These three WGs are all well-established as individual groups and thus interviewees felt that creating a Research WG would not add any real value. There was a feeling that the three New Tools WG secretariats already work closely together and the creation of a larger research WG would merely add additional layers of bureaucracy in the form of reporting structures and cost.

Another recommendation made by a few interviewees was to reorganize the current 7 working groups into 4 new WGs which would be focussed on approaches to and elements of addressing TB as opposed to the specific patient categories as they are currently organized, for example within the implementation groups. Specifically, one interviewee identified the following four possible categories for new WGs:

- Health Systems Strengthening
- Empowering TB Patients and Communities
- Engaging all TB Health Care Providers
- TB Research and Development

In this instance, not all current WG/SGs would fit neatly into each group and a full reorganization of WG compositions would be necessary. While it is likely that the New Tools WG would form the bulk of TB Research and Development group, members from DEWG, MDR-TB, and HIV/TB would likely to be dispersed between the others. For example, some partners from MDR-TB, depending on their interest and expertise might join one of the new WGs. The patient categories like MDR-TB, TB/HIV and Childhood TB would crosscut all groups thereby being only one element but not necessarily the focus of the new WGs.

As noted in earlier sections, many interviewees discussed the potential to create more regionally focused WG/SGs as the TB issues differ drastically in different regions of the world. Some of the interviewees noted that this might address funding and participation challenges for community members who are currently unable to attend Geneva-based meetings. The formation of regional WG/SGs might also enable the Partnership to mobilize new and additional regional sources of funding.

In particular, the DEWG group was identified as an example of why it is important to evaluate and update the WGs. While the WG was noted by numerous interviewees as being integral to the acceptance and use of DOTS as a global TB treatment, its very success indicates the need to 'sunset' the WG. Partners of the DEWG WG and outsiders alike shared this feeling. Given that the WG has a long-standing and engaged membership, some noted that it might be appropriate to refocus it on something more relevant to the current TB climate (where DOTS is used almost universally). Suggestions included shifting the focus to structural issues impeding access or availability or potentially looking into quality of care.

Similar points were made about the MDR-TB WG. It was originally developed to increase awareness of MDR-TB. Today, the issue is much more well-known and therefore some interviewees felt that the group should evolve and focus on different elements. The examples of the DEWG and the MDR-TB WG highlight the point made by a number of interviewees that WGs need to be more flexible to the evolving nature of the TB epidemic. Interviewees recommended a mapping exercise that would examine areas of the Stop TB Plan and then identify which of the WG/SGs would be best placed to deliver results. Similarly to the McKinsey recommendations, some interviewees suggested that such an exercise could be performed every few years to ensure the relevancy of the WG/SGs.

There was a general consensus that regardless of what happened to the WGs, the SG structure needed extensive change. Interviewees noted a number of issues with the current system.

There is currently no formal process for establishing a SG. This has led to a proliferation of SGs without buy in from the Partnership Secretariat or the Coordinating Board. This has resulted in a lack of funding and Secretariat support, and thus inefficiencies in how some of the SGs currently operate. Furthermore, due to a lack of communication between WGs, there is often significant overlap between the SGs leading to redundancies in work-load and inefficiencies in budget spend.

To remedy the current situation, some of those interviewed offered suggestions for the way forward, for example:

- Implement a more formal process for setting up new Subgroups
- Ensure that all SGs are time limited
- Focus on one issue or challenge as identified by the related WG
- Introduce a formal review process to ensure greater SG accountability

To support the notion of more time-limited, project based SGs, some suggested that the name be changed from 'Subgroup' to 'Task Force'. This would suggest that SGs would be expected to deliver desired results and then be disbanded when their tasks are completed.

The aforementioned views of interviewees focused on the current SG structure whereby SGs are an element of a specific WG. A number of interviewees expressed interest in changing the current structure to one whereby SGs become cross-cutting entities as opposed to being linked to an individual WG. Interviewees used the example of the ACSM and PPM subgroups that are currently housed in the DEWG, but in reality are relevant to the work of all WGs. A more radical suggestion was to do away with WG/SG structure completely and have the Coordinating Board establish task-focused groups that would have limited timeframes, specific resources and deliverables, and then disbanded when their tasks are achieved.

Conclusions

It is clear from both the interviews and the survey results that the Coordinating Board, Partnership Secretariat and many WG/SG members acknowledge the need for reform of the current WG/SG structure and a reconsideration of the number of groups required. In addition, there is consensus of the need for a more streamlined process to identify and re-evaluate the TB-related issues that each new group would address. There is a need, however, to consider any potential restructuring of the WG/SGs in parallel with the wider governance reform of the Coordinating Board and the Stop TB Partnership as a whole. Whilst a number of options exist as to how the WG/SG structure should be reformed, any change process must also ensure that Stop TB partners continue to respond to the needs of the both the Partnership as a whole and the global TB epidemic more broadly.

5. Overall Conclusions and Recommendations

1. The goals of the Working Groups and Subgroups should be more results oriented and strategically aligned with the Global Plan to Stop TB.

Recommendation: Make the identification of goals and KPIs a requirement for all working group funding received from the Stop TB Partnership. Goals and KPIs should focus on specific, and achievable outcomes that each working group aims to achieve rather than a list of planned activities.

2. There is a need for greater geographic and sectoral diversity of partners/members across all Working Groups & Subgroups, with particular attention to mobilizing and engaging community organizations.

Recommendation: Broaden current advocacy training to include all interested Community Task Force members across all working groups

Recommendation: Introduce annual membership reviews to enhance the diversity of partner/member representation in all working groups and subgroups

3. The roles and responsibilities of members of the Working Groups and Subgroups need to be more explicitly and clearly articulated, documented and reviewed.

Recommendation: Membership guidelines should be developed by each core team/group in consultation with the Coordinating Board. Guidelines would provide a framework for members to agree to specific time and resource commitments to their working groups and subgroups. Such agreements would also offer a basis for a more transparent and measurable accountability framework for all members.

4. The existing process for budget allocation to Working Groups and Subgroups is unsatisfactory and lacks transparency.

Recommendation: Strengthen planning, coordination and timely access to information about funding and budgets between the Stop TB Secretariat, the Coordinating Board and the working groups/subgroups. This would enable all working groups/subgroups to anticipate funding shortfalls and plan for external resource mobilization as required.

Recommendation: Introduce an annual budget review process that links budget allocation to goals and KPIs as jointly identified and agreed by each working group and the Coordinating Board. This process would also encourage greater transparency about funding from all sources.

5.5 The extent and nature of current coordination and communication between the Partnership Secretariat, Coordinating Board and the Working Groups/Subgroups are both inadequate and unbalanced.

Recommendation: Offer all working groups and subgroups the opportunity to make a formal annual presentation to the Coordinating Board and receive official feedback.

Recommendation: Develop an online platform where all Stop TB Partnership documents (including relevant workplans) are stored and made readily available to all partners.

Recommendation: Encourage all working groups and subgroups to identify individuals and organizations within their groups with particular skills and capacity for communication.

Recommendation: Explore the value of more formal collaboration between working groups and subgroups with reference to the experience of the Global Laboratory Initiative.

6. Regular monitoring and evaluation of Working Groups and Subgroups activities is needed to strengthen accountability to all relevant Stop TB stakeholders and to determine their ongoing value to the Partnership.

Recommendation: Encourage all working groups and subgroups to reflect and report annually on their strategy, goals and achievements and ensure that all such reports receive formal feedback from the Stop TB Secretariat and the Coordinating Board.

Recommendation: Develop and implement a more elaborate monitoring and evaluation system for working groups and subgroups. The Partnership Secretariat and the working groups/subgroups should allocate and/or mobilize the necessary resources to undertake appropriate group assessments.

7. Reform of the current Working Group structure should be undertaken in parallel with the wider institutional strengthening of the Stop TB Partnership as a whole (including governance reform of the Coordinating Board). Restructuring the WG/SGs would include a reconsideration of the number of groups and agreement on a process to identify and re-evaluate the TB-related issues that each new group would address.

Recommendation: The current infrastructure of the Working Groups and Subgroups could be reconfigured with reference to the following three options, which are not mutually exclusive:

Option #1:

Maintain the current number of working groups but reevaluate and realign each group's focus to be more relevant to current TB issues and needs. For example, the DEWG may decide to focus more specifically on treatment quality rather than quantity given that DOTS is now the universally accepted treatment method.

Disband the current subgroup structure and replace it with a more formalized and accountable task force system. Task forces would become a key element of the WG planning process and be included in workplans submitted to the Coordinating Board annually for approval. As part of the workplan, each WG would establish the task forces required to meet the group's goals. In doing so each WG would need to demonstrate there are sufficient partners committed to working on the task force, articulate desired outcomes, budget needed, how they plan to measure impact,

and identify the connection the Global Plan. Under this option, the Coordinating Board would approve the establishment of task forces and their workplans. On an annual basis, task force representatives would report to the Coordinating Board which would then assesses whether each task force's mandate be extended or not.

Option #2;

Reduce the current number of working groups to two: one for implementation and one for research with more structured subgroups paralleling some of the current working groups and subgroups. In this option, each WG core team/group would assume greater responsibility and would act as the intermediary between the Coordinating Board and the WG/SGs. Core teams/groups would disseminate funding to the subgroups through an application and assessment system similar to the one outlined above for task forces. However, in this option the core teams/groups would play a more prominent role in the approval and review process.

Option #3:

Reduce the number of working groups to three or four which are more focused on specific issues in current TB research and implementation. In this option, the new working groups would be oriented around the needs of key types of patients (i.e. childhood TB, MDR-TB, TB/HIV) as well as the processes needed to ensure adequate care and delivery. For example, the WGs could be reorganized as follows: Empowering TB Patients and Communities; Engaging all TB Healthcare Providers; TB Research and Development; and Health System Strengthening. In this option, coordination and collaboration between WGs would be integral and could potentially encourage the development of cross-cutting subgroups (i.e. key members from across WGs partnering to meet the needs of specific types of patients). In this option, the subgroups would be accountable to the Board and would follow a similar application and assessment process as outlined in Option #1.

5.1 Feedback from the Coordinating Board

A working draft of the report was presented to the Coordinating Board in Bangkok on 30 January 2012. This represented the final stage of the research process as it offered Board members an opportunity to review and comment on the draft findings and recommendations. The following represents a summary of the key points that emerged from the plenary and break-out discussions in Bangkok:

- Further discussion about Working Group structural reform should be undertaken following the development of a 3-year costed STBP Operational Strategy that is based on and aligned with the Global Plan to Stop TB.
- In the meantime, the time-limited taskforce on WGs should be continued, filling gaps of existing work.
- Review Working Group interaction with the Board as part of review on Board composition (e.g. clarifying expectations, reporting, role on Board, feedback of the Board, accountability).
- Strengthen ownership and visibility of Working Groups through regular reporting to the Board to provide up to date intelligence to inform Board decisions. This would include annual WG reports to the CB (including information about external funding) with the Board providing feedback on WG reports.
- Improve communication between various STBP bodies, including WG interaction with the Partnership Secretariat and linkages between WGs.
- Encourage the Partnership Secretariat to take the lead in raising WG resources. WG budgets should include externally-raised funds as well as those allocated by the Partnership Secretariat

- Undertake a risk and financial analysis before specific WG structural reforms are discussed or undertaken. This would help to identify specific WG implementation challenges and also facilitate the appropriate development of KPIs for the WGs.
- Develop WG guidelines and checklists to clarify the relationship between chairs and subgroups, and wider issues such as interactions between WGs, the Board and STBP Secretariat.

The overall conclusion from Bangkok was that WG structural reform is contingent upon the wider governance reform of the Coordinating Board and the Stop TB Partnership as a whole. Nonetheless, the suggestions offered by Board members above are largely consistent with the report's overall conclusions and recommendations. Taken together they offer valuable guidance and specific actions that have the potential to strengthen and galvanize the ongoing contribution of Working Groups to the Stop TB Partnership and the collective response to the global TB epidemic.

6. Annex

6.1 Stop TB Working Group Evaluation Online Survey Questions

1. Your Details (optional):

Name:

Organization:

Title:

2. Your Organization Type:

- Academic / Research Institution
- Foundation
- Governmental Organization
- Multilateral Organization
- NGO
- Patient Organization
- Private Sector
- Other (Please Specify)

3. Please indicate which working group you most actively participate in (select one only):

- DOTS Expansion
- TB/HIV
- MDR-TB
- Global Laboratory Initiative
- New TB Diagnostics
- New TB Drugs
- New TB Vaccines

4. Please indicate the sub-groups and/or task forces in which you participate (tick all that apply):

- DOTS Expansion: Advocacy, Communication & Social Mobilization (ACSM)
- DOTS Expansion: Childhood TB
- DOTS Expansion: Human Resource Development (HRD)
- DOTS Expansion: Public Private Mix (PPM)
- DOTS Expansion: TB & Poverty
- TB/HIV: Infection Control
- MDR-TB: Global Green Light Committee (gGLC)
- MDR-TB: Research
- Global Laboratory Initiative: TB Supranational Reference Laboratory Network
- New TB Diagnostics: Drug Susceptibility
- New TB Diagnostics: Diagnostics for Latent TB infection
- New TB Diagnostics: Point-of-Care diagnostics for TB
- New TB Diagnostics: Evidence Synthesis and Policy
- New TB Diagnostics: Community, Poverty & Advocacy
- New TB Diagnostics: Paediatric TB
- New TB Drugs: Biology Targets
- New TB Drugs: Candidates
- New TB Drugs: Critical Knowledge and Tools

- New TB Drugs: Clinical Trials Capacity
- New TB Vaccines: Harmonization of Assays for TB Vaccine Development Task Force
- New TB Vaccines: Clinical Research Issues in TB Vaccine Development Task Force
- New TB Vaccines: New Approaches to TB Vaccine Development Task Force
- New TB Vaccines: Economics and Product Profiles for new TB Vaccines Task Force
- New TB Vaccines: Advocacy, Communications and Social Mobilization Task Force
- I do not participate in any sub-group

5. To what extent do you understand the goals of the working group (or subgroup) in which you participate? Refer to the WG websites if unfamiliar with goals.

- Full Understand
- More or less understand
- Vaguely understand
- Not at all

6. To what extent do you think the goals of your working group (or subgroup) are appropriately defined? Refer to the WG websites if unfamiliar with goals.

- Well-defined
- Something defined
- Vaguely defined
- Undefined
- Do not know

7. The objectives of the Global Plan to Stop TB are to:

- **Achieve universal access to high-quality care for all people with TB**
- **Reduce the human suffering and socioeconomic burden associated with TB**
- **Protect vulnerable populations from TB, TB/HIV and drug-resistant TB**
- **Support development of new tools and enable their timely and effective use**
- **Protect and promote human rights in TB prevention, care and control**

To what extent is your working group (or sub-group) helping to achieve these objectives?

- Not at all
- To a small extent
- To some extent
- To a moderate extent
- To a great extent
- To a very great extent

8. To what extent are partner roles & responsibilities clearly defined in your working group (or subgroup)?

- Not at all
- To a small extent
- To some extent
- To a moderate extent
- To a great extent
- To a very great extent

9. How frequently does your working group (or subgroup) meet (both in person or via teleconference)?

- Much too often
- A little too often
- Just about right
- Not often enough
- Hardly at all

10. Which of the following aspects of your meetings need improvement? (select all that apply)

- Agenda setting
- Facilitation & process
- Partner attendance and participation
- Documenting and distributing minutes and action points

11. How would you characterize the representation from the following organizations in your working group (or subgroup)?

	Over-represented	Well-represented	Under-represented	Not represented
Academic / Research Institution				
Foundation				
Governmental Organization				
Multilateral Organization				
NGO				
Partnership				
Patient Organization				
Private Sector				

12. To what extent are you aware of the actual distribution of funds amongst different working groups?

- Not at all
- To a small extent
- To some extent
- To a moderate extent
- To a great extent
- To a very great extent

13. How satisfied are you with the current distribution of funds among working groups?

- Extremely dissatisfied
- Dissatisfied
- Moderately satisfied
- Extremely satisfied

14. Please rate current levels of communication between working groups.

- Frequent
- Periodic
- Limited
- Very limited
- Do not know

15. What three recommendations would you give to improve communication between working groups?

16. Please describe the current levels of communication between working groups and the Partners Forum and/or Coordinating Board?

- Frequent
- Periodic
- Limited
- Very limited
- Do not know

17. Please describe the current level of communication between working groups and the Stop TB Partnership's Secretariat.

- Frequent
- Periodic
- Limited
- Very limited
- Do not know

18. What are the main ways in which your working group (or subgroup) currently reviews and evaluates its progress? Select no more than three.

- Agenda item for discussion in meetings
- Surveys/questionnaires
- Report to the Partners Forum and/or Coordinating Board
- Annual review and report for internal use
- Annual review and report for external use
- Review by Stop TB Secretariat
- Independent external evaluation
- My working group (or subgroup) does not currently review and evaluate progress

19. What additional resources or support would you need in order to improve review and evaluation of your working group (or subgroup)?

- Additional funding
- Additional WHO/Stop TB staff time

- Training in review and evaluation
- Guidelines from the Stop TB Partnership Secretariat

20. What three recommendations would you make to improve the overall efficiency and effectiveness of working groups (and subgroups)?

6.2 Stop TB Specialists or Board Members: Interview Guide

Project Overview:

- The overall objective of the consultancy is: to review the governance and management of the Working Groups and present three options for refining the Working Group structure, including the development of Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) for each group linked to budget allocation. The range of options for refining the structure of the Working Groups will need to take account of efficiency, affordability, value for money, results and measurable impact.
- The interview will be used in conjunction with the online survey and these questions are designed to elaborate on some of the key themes that have been identified from preliminary survey results as well as a review of past Stop TB Partnership evaluations
- Each interview will be no longer than 30 minutes. Notes will be taken but there be no attribution of views in the final report, unless the interviewee has granted explicit permission for his/her views to be explicitly identified.
- Not all of the questions will be relevant to all interviewees due to varying levels of working group engagement and knowledge.

Introduction:

- Explain your individual/organizational role in the Stop TB Partnership.
- And how you currently relate to or interact with the working groups / subgroups?

Goals:

- To what extent do you feel that the working groups / sub-groups deliver upon the goals of the Global Plan to Stop TB?
- Do you have any suggestions for how better to align working group / sub-group activities with the broader goals of Stop TB?

Outcomes:

- In the next 3 years, what kinds of results would you like to see the working groups / sub-groups achieve (please be very specific)?
- What are the main barriers or challenges that might prevent the working groups / sub-groups delivering these results?
- From what you know of the working groups, how do they evaluate progress, achievements and results? Is this helpful for you in assessing their performance?

Partners, Roles and Responsibilities:

- The majority of the Stop TB partners are members from international NGOs. Are there specific ways that working groups could engage a greater variety of partners/members (e.g., locally-based organizations, private sector, patient groups)?
- The online survey noted that some members of working groups are under utilised. How could the working groups strengthen the participation of their non-core members?

Resources and Capacity:

- Concerns have been raised in the survey that working groups / subgroups do not have sufficient resources to carry out their activities.
- What is your understanding of how resources are currently allocated to the working groups / subgroups? Do you have any specific suggestions about how WG resource mobilization and allocation could be improved?
- What are the possibilities/opportunities for WGs to mobilize financial resources, beyond what is currently made available by the Partnership?

Working Group Structure

- Do you think that the current set of Working Groups and Subgroups meets the needs of the Global Plan to Stop TB?
 - Which, if any, groups would you say are currently missing?
 - Which, if any, groups are redundant and/or might be merged with other groups?
 - Which, if any, groups are no longer needed to meet the needs of the Global Plan to Stop TB?
- What criteria would you suggest when deciding whether a working group / subgroup had completed its task and subsequently should be closed?
- What criteria would you suggest be used to determine if a new working group / subgroup should be established or if an existing group should continue?

Communication / Coordination:

- What do you see as the main barriers to communication / coordination between the working groups / subgroups and the Secretariat / Coordinating Board?
- What specific role(s) could the Coordinating Board play in facilitating inter- group communication (given that the Board has representatives from all groups)?

Any other comments?

6.3 Stop TB Working Group Members: Interview Guide

Project Overview:

- The overall objective of the consultancy is: to review the governance and management of the Working Groups and present three options for refining the Working Group structure, including the development of Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) for each group linked to budget allocation. The range of options for refining the structure of the Working Groups will need to take account of efficiency, affordability, value for money, results and measurable impact.
- The interview will be used in conjunction with the online survey and these questions are designed to elaborate on some of the key themes that have been identified from preliminary survey results as well as a review of past Stop TB Partnership evaluations
- Each interview will be no longer than 30 minutes. Notes will be taken but there be no attribution of views in the final report, unless the interviewee has granted explicit permission for his/her views to be explicitly identified.
- Not all of the questions will be relevant to all interviewees due to varying levels of working group engagement and knowledge.

Introduction:

- Explain your individual/organizational role in the Stop TB Partnership and the working groups/subgroups you are affiliated with?

Purpose:

- What is the purpose or mission of your working (or sub) group?

Goals:

- What are the goals of your working (or sub) group and how do they relate to goals of the Global Plan to Stop TB? How are the goals determined?
- To what extent do you feel that your working (or sub) group delivers upon the goals of the Global Plan to Stop TB (in the context of the work of the Stop TB partnership)?
- In your opinion, what should be the goals of the working (or sub) groups?

Outcomes:

- What have been the main achievements of your working group / sub-group over the past 3 years?
- How does your working group evaluate your progress, achievements and results? What specific methods or tools do you use?
- In the next 3 years, what would your working group / sub-group like to achieve (please be very specific)? How were these outcomes selected as your top priorities?
- Does your working group / sub-group have a clearly defined work plan to meet its goals? How is the work plan developed and how often is it reviewed?
- What are the main barriers or challenges that you face in getting there?

Partners, Roles and Responsibilities:

- Local NGOs and the private sector representatives were noted in the online survey as being under-represented. How might your working group / subgroup engage these actors more actively?
- How would you characterise the current level of engagement of core-group members and of all members in your working group? How might general (non-core) members of working groups be more actively engaged or utilised?

Resources and Capacity:

- To what extent does your working group / sub group seek the support of the Stop TB Secretariat to help achieve your goals?
- If you were provided with more financial resources, what would you use them for?
- Are there any ways that your group might reduce its current expenditures?
- What are the possibilities/opportunities for your working group to mobilize financial resources, beyond what is currently made available by the Partnership?

Working Group Structure:

- Do you think that the current set of Working Groups and Subgroups meets the needs of the Global Plan to Stop TB?
 - Which, if any, groups would you say are currently missing?
 - Which, if any, groups are redundant and/or might be merged with other groups?
 - Which, if any, groups are no longer needed to meet the needs of the Global Plan to Stop TB?
- What criteria would you suggest when deciding whether a working group / subgroup had completed its task and subsequently should be closed?
- What criteria would you suggest be used to determine if a new working group / subgroup should be established or if an existing group should continue?

Meetings:

- Tell us about your current working group / subgroup meetings.
- Tell us about your core-group meetings.
- What specific suggestions would you have to enhance general member and core-group member participation and engagement in working group / subgroup meetings? And on an ongoing basis between meetings?

Communication/Coordination:

- What do you see as the main barriers to communication / coordination
 - Between working groups / subgroups?
 - Between the working groups / subgroups and the Secretariat / Coordinating Board?
 - Between core-groups and general membership
- What concrete suggestions do you have for overcoming these barriers/challenges?

Any other comments**6.4 Interview List**

Name	Title and Affiliation	Working Group
Michael Greco	Vaccine Expert: France	Chair, New Vaccines
Mike Brennan	Senior Advisor, Global Affairs Areas Global Vaccine Foundation	New TB Vaccines
Jelle Thole	Director Tuberculosis Vaccine Initiative	New TB Vaccines
Salmaan Keshavjee	Partners in Health	MDR-TB Working Group Member
Paula Fujiwara	The Union, Department of HIV	TB-HIV
Jeremiah Chakaya	Kenya Medical Research Institute	Chair, DEWG
Aamir Khan	Indus Hospital, Pakistan	Chair MDR-TB
Malgosia Grzemska	WHO Stop TB Department	Secretariat, DEWG
Ernesto Jaramillo	WHO Stop TB Department	Secretariat, MDR-TB
Rifat Atun	Director of Strategy, Performance and Evaluation Cluster at the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria	Chair Stop TB Partnership Coordinating Board

Blessi Kumar	Rahein	Vice-Chair Stop TB Partnership Coordinating Board
Lucica Ditiu		Executive Secretary Stop TB Partnership
Mario Raviglione	Director WHO Stop TB Dept	
Peter Gondrie	KNCV TB Foundation	Board Member
Suvanand Sahu	Stop TB Partnership	
Christian Lienhardt	Stop TB Partnership	
Nichola Cadge	DfID, Health Advisor	Board Member
Sara Nicholls	CIDA	Board Member
Mohamed Aziz	WHO EMRO	
Netty Kamp	KNCV TB Foudnation	Chair ACSM Subgroup
Diane Havlir	University of California	Chair, TB/HIV
Paul Thorn	UK/TB Survival Project	Vice-Chair, MDR-TB
Richard O'Brien	Foundation for New Innovative Dew Diagnostics	Chair, Global Lab Initiative
Karin Weyer	WHO Stop TB Department	Secretariat, Global Lab Initiative
Madhukar Pai	McGill University, Canada	Former Co-Chair New TB Diagnostics
Barbara Laughon	Office of the Director, Division of Microbiology and Infectious Diseases at the National Institute of Allergy & Infectious Diseases (NIH/NIAD)	Co-Chair New TB Drugs
Luis Cuevas	Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine	Childhood TB Subgroup

Lee Reichman	New Jersey Medical School Global Tuberculosis Institute	DEWG Member
Amy Bloom	USAID	TB/HIV Member
Jacob Kayombo	lead researcher for Public Health Watch's TB/HIV Monitoring and Advocacy Project at VUKA Tanzania	DEWG Community Representative
Gracia Violeta Ross Quiroga	Bolivian HIV Activist	TB/HIV Community Representative
Robert Nakibumba	Public Health Communications Consultant	New Vaccines Community Representative
Philip Hopewell	University of California, San Francisco	Chair, PPM
Kefas Samson		NTP Swaziland
Darivianca Laloo	Partnership for TB Care and Control India	ACSM SG Member
Dermot Maher	Global Fund	DEWG Member
Sai Pothapregad	Global Fund	
Draurio Barreira		NTP Brazil
Ibu Dyah		NTP Indonesia
Jaap Broekmans	Former Executive Director KNCV	Stop TB Partnership Founder

6.5 Working Group and Sub-Group List

Implementation Groups	DOTS Expansion	Advocacy, Communication and Social Mobilisation (ACSM)
		Childhood TB
		Human Resources for TB (HRD-TB)
		Introduction to New Tools (INAT)
		Public Private Mix (PPM)
		TB and Poverty
	TB/HIV	Infection Control

	Multi-Drug Resistant TB (MDR-TB)	Green Light Committee Research Drug Management (inactive)
	Global Lab Initiative (GLI)	TB Supranational Lab Network 4 Technical Working Groups
New Tools Groups	New TB Diagnostics	Drug Susceptibility Testing Diagnostics for Latent TB Infection Point-of-care Diagnostics Evidence Synthesis and Policy Community, Poverty and Advocacy Diagnostics and Pediatric Care
	New TB Drugs	Biology Targets Candidate Critical Knowledge and Tools Clinical Trials Capacity
	New TB Vaccines	Harmonisation of Assays for Vaccines Clinical Research Issues in TB Vaccine Development New Approaches to TB Vaccines Economics and Product Profiles for New Vaccines Advocacy, Communication and Social Mobilization

6.6 Summary of Interview Findings

1. Goals:

Clarifying of the Role of the Working Group

- There was a general feeling that key issue was not whether WGs had goals and were they were well understood but rather whether the goals were appropriate and achievable given the resources available to each group.
- Interviewees noted that in the past, WGs focused their goals and targets on patient outcomes but after the McKinsey review, the feeling was that they need to move towards more achievable goals—focused on policy setting, raising funds, awareness etc.
- Interviewees from the WHO expressed a need to be clear about the value added by WGs as opposed to other mechanisms employed already by WHO and other partner bodies.
- WG interviewees expressed concern that the Stop TB Secretariat and Coordinating Board were not realistic about how much implementation they can do as a WG.
- A number of WG members noted the benefits of simply being able to get together, network and share experiences. They were therefore concerned at how procedurized the goal setting process was becoming.

- Interviewees from the WHO were critical of the WGs contribution and questioned whether the WHO should continue to support them given that other mechanisms exist to bring people together and generate policy.

Funding:

- A number of WG interviewees noted the lack of funding as key in impeding action upon goals. A few interviewees highlighted that funding had been slashed this year without explanation, which made progress in the past year difficult as WGs were not prepared for the lack of funds.

Connection with the Global Plan to Stop TB:

- One member of the Secretariat noted that all goals should relate in some way to the Global Plan to Stop TB, even if they are smaller or more specific in nature.
- There was concern from some WG partners that goals can often be oriented towards one person or an organization’s specific interests. In order to overcome any personal agendas, a common commitment to the Global Plan was noted as important in ensuring all partners have the same goals.
- Some WG participants highlighted that in 2006, when the Global Plan to Stop TB was created, there was little effort made to incorporate its plan and goals into WG structure. There was also a lack of buy in from the WGs in the process of forming the plan, although they were consulted.

2. Partner Engagement:

Community Representation:

- WG members emphasized community representation in WGs as important, but there were varying opinions as to how successful their specific WG had been at achieving this. In particular, the New Tools WG noted that their groups could improve in this area and that engagement was critical to ensure the applicability of the products they are developing.
- In particular, a handful of interviewees brought up the need for greater training and capacity building in advocacy and international engagement for community representatives, as many are not familiar with the workings of multi-national institutions.
- One community representative noted: “There needs to be investment in capacity building. It’s all the capacity building, which has gone into building me up and has allowed me to value what I have. It doesn’t happen naturally.”
- Additionally, members of the DEWG noted the importance of including Terms of Reference for Community Groups
- One WG partner emphasised the importance, but challenge, in identifying community organizations which have the capacity to work at an international level but are also members of the community (not international NGOs). Further relationship building with smaller, community NGOs will be integral to ensuring that policies are implemented on the ground.

Geographical Diversity

- Many WG interviewees noted the need for greater participation from non-EU and US organizations. There was a feeling that since the EU and US-based multilateral organizations dominate membership and funding, they are often in control of the agenda and initiatives.
- However, some interviewees acknowledged that there is a conflict between needing country representation in the partnership, and the need for participation from major US and EU NGOs, who provide significant funding .

Country Program Representation and Engagement:

- It was noted that some form of government participation or communication is necessary in order to ensure that policies are implemented on the ground (esp. in top 22 countries).
- Interviewees familiar with in-country programs noted challenges that countries faced in working with WGs. In particular WGs do not provide enough lead time for country responses which take time as is such, countries complain that WGs make new recommendations and programmes so quickly that countries cannot keep up.

Other

- One interviewee expressed concern over the lack of nursing representation in the WGs, as they hold the perspective of the practical implementation of policy and treatments.

3. Roles and Responsibilities:

- The issue of participation levels at meetings was noted by some WGs, and it was felt that because the roles and responsibilities of the partners were not always clear, it means that they are not always active in the meetings and discussions. Attendance levels at meetings was also an issue for some WGs.
- Interviewees generally noted that the roles for Core Group members were well defined but not for those outside of the Core Group.

Incentivizing Participation:

- Given that the WG partners are volunteers, the major difficulty was ensuring that partners felt incentivized to participate. It was felt that further funds were needed to ensure that the group worked effectively, that partners were able to participate (if their organization did not provide funding for plane tickets, hotels etc.) and that decisions made at the meetings could be implemented.
- In particular, one interviewee recommended that greater equity amongst partners; responsibility for implementation and accountability to time lines might encourage further participation by non-core group members.

Meeting and Communication:

- WG and Coordinating Board members both noted that most of the meetings are presentation based. There was a feeling that the focus needed to shift from presenting about activities already implemented to discussing goals, strategy and the future.
- Furthermore, it was noted that follow-up after meetings is not consistent, and some suggested that more full-time staff funded by either the Stop TB Secretariat or partner organizations could help facilitate this.
- A few members noted TB/HIV's new regionalized approach to meetings as a potential option to expand to other WGs. By holding regional meetings, the TB/HIV WG ensures that policies are implemented in a way that fits the needs to the specific culture and geography. The needs and issues of each community were significantly different and decided that Instead of sponsoring meetings for the entire WG they have held regional meetings to focus.

Definition of Roles and Responsibilities:

- A few WG members noted that the Board, Stop TB Secretariat and WGs need to identify what they expect from the WG members, the time commitment, financial commitment etc.
- While interviewees differed in their views of whether membership in WGs should be open to all or more restricted, there was a general feeling that there should be clearer expectations for members when they join.

- One interviewee from the WGs expressed a preference for evaluating membership annually in order to ensure that partners were meeting their commitments.

4. Resources and Capacity:

- Lack of funding was the most cited issue in relation to resources and capacity with a number of respondents noting that it impeded their work and impact, the organization of their group and participation from key members.
- In addition to funding, there was a clear need for more active support in the form of full time staff (either from Stop TB or a partnering organization). With most partners volunteering their time, some felt it was necessary for a full time paid staff member to coordinate the WG.
- WG and Board interviewees identified the HIV/TB WG as an exemplary group due to organization by the Secretariat and use of funds from outside organizations.

Role of External Funding:

- WG interviewees noted a clear difference in funding with some groups like HIV-TB achieving the majority of their funding (roughly 80 percent) from outside partners, while others rely solely on the support of Stop TB.
- One interviewee from a WG noted that while funds from Stop TB often represent a small proportion of WGs overall budgets, the very existence is important as it provides legitimacy for the WG.
- While many appreciated the funding that external sources provide, it was noted that further outreach is needed in order to make sure that a WG is not funded just by one entity, which might make activities biased. More outreach and independent funding is necessary.

Accountability:

- Almost all interviewees noted that accountability for funding decisions could be improved. Board and Secretariat interviewees desired more accountability from WGs whereas WG interviewees (and many Board members) noted that the Secretariat could be much more transparent in how they make funding decisions for the WGs.
- A New Tools WG member noted a reluctance to make ambitious plans as funding always stayed the same. He/she described an experience where they were told to put together a plan for their ideal situation and when they did (asking for \$800,000) they were only given the standard \$100,000, with no explanation of why.
- At the same time however, WGs noted that for the most part, funds from Stop TB represent a small portion of their overall budget and therefore they find it cumbersome to have to provide extensive reporting for receiving such limited monetary support.
- One interviewee recommended implementing a mechanism for WGs to report if they are struggling financially.

Reducing Costs:

- In order to cut costs (and also improve efficiency in decision making processes), many interviewees (from all constituencies) recommended reducing the number of people participating in WGs as well as the size of the Coordinating Board.
- Furthermore, from a financial standpoint, many felt that a reduction in WGs would be the best way to reduce expenditures through the stream-lining of funds.

Outcome Based Funding:

- There was general consensus that funding should be based on clear outcomes for WGs as agreed upon by the WG, Secretariat and Board.
- One member of the Secretariat noted that “if the WGs start showing what they’ve accomplished then funding will be available.”
- Additionally it was felt that an outcome based approach to funding would incentivize implementation by groups and accountability for action.

WG Secretariat Role:

- There was general consensus that WGs functioned more effectively when there was sufficient WG Secretariat support to coordinate and manage members and meetings.
- It was recommended by a few interviewees that the WHO should not always be responsible for the Secretariat, but that it could be open to other organizations in order to divide spending and also ensure that other WG interests were represented.
- At the same time, however there was a feeling that when managed by a non-WHO entity the Secretariat does not have the same level of legitimacy. The WHO is necessary in the implementation process in order to engage with country level Ministries of Health where the WHO has a strong profile.
- It was recommended that the subject of Secretariat funding should be discussed at the Board and that more adequate funding for WG Secretariats be provided to all WGs.

5. Coordination & Communication:

- While the issue of communication between groups was cited as a problem, the lack of communication between the Coordinating Board and WGs, and between the Secretariat and WGs, was of greater concern to interviewees.

WG and Secretariat:

- WGs felt that the Board and Secretariat did not provide clear direction on the types of reporting information they should provide (i.e. information in presentations to the board).
- Many WGs felt that they provided significant information to the Secretariat but generally did not receive any feedback.
- There was a feeling that the Partnership Secretariat and Coordinating Board could be more open and transparent in how they operate, for example by allowing WG members to submit ideas for the Coordinating Board Agenda.
- A number of WG and Board interviewees noted that communication between the Secretariat and WGs has worsened over the last year and that the Secretariat is less transparent with its decisions than in the past.

Between WGs:

- Some felt that there were too many WGs which made targeted communication and coordination difficult and ineffective.
- In general it was felt that communication between WGs should remain ad hoc and without a formal process.
- Currently, the WG Secretariat roles are split between multiple individuals at the Stop TB Secretariat. One recommendation was to split all WG Secretariat roles between one or two individuals (a Super-Secretariat of sorts) who would be able to better coordinate between groups and provide consistency to the structure.

- HIV/TB was noted as communicating well externally. It started in 2006 to have a regular newsletter, and has since also set up a list serve, as well as Twitter and Facebook to communicate externally.
- While it is important to keep other WGs informed, many interviewees noted that there were too many newsletters and emails. There needs to be a balance between making sure people know what's going on and not producing too much material for people to read.

WG and Coordinating Board:

- Board members said that WG presentations to the Coordinating Board tend to focus on what the WG did in the past year and should focus more on accomplishments, outcomes and questions/needs of the Board.
- A number of New Tools WGs felt that they were not a priority for the Board and noted examples when they had asked to present but were not granted the opportunity.
- It was noted that the Board should take a lead in identifying content and frequency, not just of reporting to the Board, but also in making information available to the public and between groups.

6. Evaluation:

- It was noted by almost all interviewees that the evaluation process could be improved.
- The major barrier to more formalised evaluation is funding, but there is also a lack of staff time available at the Stop TB Secretariat or from WG Secretariats for evaluation.
- Generally however, there was inconsistency between interviewee's perceptions of the reporting process, with some noting that they already provide significant information and others saying that the information is limited to solely a report of activity and nothing else.
- Broadly, WGs are confused about who they report to; the WHO, Board or Stop TB Secretariat.

Need for further feedback:

- WG interviewees felt that even when they did report outcomes, they had little knowledge about what the Stop TB Partnership did with the information. They would be more likely to provide information if they knew what the outcomes of the process were, for example, if it were linked to funding.
- The Board needs to be more involved in the process and should set up time constrained measures to evaluate whether a WG or task force has accomplished its intended goals. When it has done so, it should be disbanded and/or new goals and KPIs set.
- Some WG feel resentment when CB claims there is not accountability.

Recommendations for Improvements:

- In the subgroups, evaluation would be critical in assessing when a group had met its intended goals and outcomes.
- Each of the WGs should present each year to the Coordinating Board, to get buy in and receive feedback. The current processes in place for this should be strengthened into a consistent procedure.
- WGs should identify short term, medium term and long term goals and performance indicators to evaluate success.

7. Overall Structure and Organization of Working Groups

- The interviews showed a tension between those who think the WGs should be reduced and those who would like to keep the current structure. The New Tools in particular were adamant that their groups remain intact arguing that a restructuring would break the strong progress already made and add another level of bureaucracy to the system.

- It was mainly Board Members and the Secretariat who shared their preferences for reducing to two WGs: one for research and one for implementation with sub-groups falling beneath. This has been recommended in the past as a way to consolidate funding, but faced pushback from a number of interviewees from WGs who are comfortable with the current structure.

Reformatting Options:

- A few Board members recommended reorganizing the WGs into four main groups which focus on specific challenges to delivering TB care, as opposed the current structure which focuses on specific patient groups. One recommendation was the following:
 - Health systems strengthening (HR, leadership and governance, service delivering, health financing)
 - Empowering patients and communities (and everything with that)
 - Engaging care providers
 - Research (new tools and approaches) with five overarching themes
- One interviewee recommended doing away with the WG structure entirely and having task focused groups charged with specific deliverables in set times with specific resources to be disbanded when the tasks are achieved.
- Some WG interviewees identified making WGs more regionalized as a potential opportunity to address challenges related to funding, engagement and implementation.
- There was common agreement that the current structure does not meet current TB needs. As noted by one interviewee. “The Partnership in 2012 has to meet the needs of 2012 so that means whether its strategic change, financial realities, evolution of country processes, the Partnership needs to move forward to be relevant.”
- To make the WGs more relevant, one interviewee noted the need for a mapping exercise which looks at areas of the Stop TB Plan, and then identifies WGs which can contribute to delivery.
- While the DEWG was noted as an exemplary group in the past, it was agreed by most interviewees with experience in the WG that in its current form, it was not addressing the correct issues. Generally those who are working with the DEWG feel that it is appropriate to ‘sunset’ the group or rename it to something more relevant to the current TB climate (where DOTS is used almost universally). Ideas include more focusing on availability issues or looking at the quality of care not quantity.
- Some view that MDR-TB also needs reformatting. It was developed initially to raise the awareness of the issue. Interviewees familiar with the WG noted that this had been done and therefore it might be time to shift the WGs focus.

Subgroups:

- There was a general feeling that subgroups are important to focus on small, tangible projects and goals. However, a more formalized process is needed for forming and evaluating the need for subgroups. This could include; making them time or project constrained, ensuring that funding is provided and setting more specific goals; and targets for review.
- One option is to keep WG format but make subgroups cross over between the WGs. As it stands many SGs are relevant to a variety of WGs but due to the current structure must be housed within a WG. Allowing SGs to cross between WGs would permit communication between WGs and address some of the overlapping issues/concerns. Doing so however, would require Stop TB to rethink how it allocates funding.
- In particular ACSM and PPM subgroups were identified as applicable to all WGs.

6.7 Summary of Survey Responses

Overall Themes:

- Across all questions, funding was the most cited issue with a number of respondents noting that it impeded their work and impact as well as participation from key members.
- In addition to funding, there was a clear need for more active staff support. With most partners volunteering their time, some felt it was necessary for a fulltime paid staff member to coordinate activities.
- Accountability was a key theme, especially related to funding and how it is distributed by the Secretariat, but also how the groups communicate to the Board how their funds are used.
- While attendance levels at meetings was an issue for some, even more important was participation levels, with many noting that roles of partners were not clear and therefore they were not always active in the meetings and discussions.
- There is a general perception that no one wants, or has the resources to undertake more work, so efficiency (removing redundancies), and excessive work is key.
- While there was some consistency with responses, overall there was a wide range of views expressed, which suggests that experiences differ drastically between the WGs and SGs. For example, in the case of MDR-TB a number of responses focused specifically on the inefficiency of this group.

Question 2: Your Organizational Type:		
Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Academic / Research Institution	10.6%	17
Foundation	4.4%	7
Governmental Organization	8.8%	14
Multilateral Organization	3.1%	5
NGO	59.4%	95
Partnership	2.5%	4
Patient Organization	3.8%	6
Private Sector	3.1%	5
Other (Please specify)	4.4%	7
Other (please specify)		11
<i>answered question</i>		160

Question 3: Please indicate which working group you most actively participate in

(select one choice only)		
Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
DOTS Expansion	25.6%	41
TB/HIV	33.1%	53
MDR-TB	5.6%	9
Global Laboratory Initiative	3.8%	6
New TB Diagnostics	5.0%	8
New TB Drugs	4.4%	7
New TB Vaccines	12.5%	20
I do not directly participate in Working Groups	10.0%	16
<i>answered question</i>		160

Question 4: Please indicate the sub-groups and/or task forces in which you participate (tick all that apply).		
Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
DOTS Expansion: Advocacy, Communication & Social Mobilization (ACSM) subgroup	47.5%	76
DOTS Expansion: Childhood TB subgroup	11.3%	18
DOTS Expansion: Human Resources Development (HRD) subgroup	12.5%	20
DOTS Expansion: Introduction of New Approaches and Technologies (INAT) subgroup	9.4%	15
DOTS Expansion: Public Private Mix (PPM) subgroup	16.3%	26
DOTS Expansion: TB & Poverty subgroup	16.9%	27
TB/HIV: Infection Control subgroup	26.9%	43
MDR-TB: Global Green Light Committee (gGLC)	6.3%	10
MDR-TB: Research subgroup	8.1%	13
Global Laboratory Initiative: TB Supranational Reference Laboratory Network (SRLN) subgroup	5.6%	9

New TB Diagnostics: Drug Susceptibility subgroup	7.5%	12
New TB Diagnostics: Diagnostics for Latent TB infection subgroup	5.6%	9
New TB Diagnostics: Point-of-Care diagnostics for TB subgroup	5.6%	9
New TB Diagnostics: Evidence Synthesis and Policy subgroup	2.5%	4
New TB Diagnostics: Community, Poverty & Advocacy subgroup	15.0%	24
New TB Diagnostics: Pediatric TB subgroup	3.8%	6
New TB Drugs: Biology Targets subgroup	2.5%	4
New TB Drugs: Candidates subgroup	4.4%	7
New TB Drugs: Critical Knowledge & Tools subgroup	6.3%	10
New TB Drugs: Clinical Trials Capacity subgroup	6.3%	10
New TB Vaccines: Harmonization of Assays for TB Vaccine Development Task Force	4.4%	7
New TB Vaccines: Clinical Research Issues in TB Vaccine Development Task Force	8.1%	13
New TB Vaccines: New Approaches to TB Vaccine Development Task Force	4.4%	7
New TB Vaccines: Economics & Product Profiles for New TB Vaccines Task Force	3.1%	5
New TB Vaccines: Advocacy, Communications & Social Mobilization Task Force	11.3%	18
I do not participate in any sub-group	10.6%	17
<i>answered question</i>		160

Question 6: To what extent do you think the goals of your working group (or sub-group) are appropriately defined? Refer to the WG websites if unfamiliar with goals.

Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Well-defined	51.3%	82

Somewhat defined	35.6%	57
Vaguely defined	6.9%	11
Undefined	0.6%	1
Do not know	5.6%	9
Please explain		52
<i>answered question</i>		160

There was a feeling that goals were generally clearly defined but they weren't always achievable or measurable. Additionally, financial resources posed a barrier to achievement.

Key Quotes/Comments:

- "Our goals are well-defined but not detailed enough for frequent monitoring and evaluation of progress."
- "The goal of keeping an explicit focus on the needs of the patient population we predominantly serve (i.e. the poor) is clear. What is not clear is how the groups or sub-groups can take actual responsibility for delivering these goals when they have very little financial leverage and they are not legal entities in their own rights with the ability to source funds."
- "The goals of the group are controlled by personal interests."

Question 7: The objectives of the Global Plan to Stop TB are to: - Achieve universal access to high-quality care for all people with TB - Reduce the human suffering and socioeconomic burden associated with TB - Protect vulnerable populations from TB, TB/HIV and drug-resistant TB - Support development of new tools and enable their timely and effective use - Protect and promote human rights in TB prevention, care and control To what extent is your working group (or sub-group) helping to achieve these objectives?

Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Not at all	2.5%	4
To a small extent	6.3%	10
To some extent	17.5%	28
To a moderate extent	23.8%	38
To a great extent	33.1%	53
To a very great extent	16.9%	27
Please explain		69
<i>answered question</i>		160

There was a general sentiment that the groups contributed to the goals but mainly through raising awareness of the issues. In particular some noted that goals #1 and #4 were being addressed through the

Working Groups but not the others in particular (noted by a few respondents) protecting vulnerable populations. Again, many respondents noted that financial barriers got in the way of more significant achievements.

Key Quotes/Comments:

- “The objectives of the Global Plan are very ambitious and the WGs cannot be expected to achieve these on their own. However, the WGs facilitate discussion, promote the exchange of ideas and provide platforms for information exchange that together significantly work towards achieving the overall goals.”
- The engagement of private sector and on the ground staff is necessary to deliver upon goals.

Question 8: To what extent are partner roles & responsibilities clearly defined in your working group (or sub-group)?		
Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Not at all	3.8%	6
To a small extent	13.1%	21
To some extent	22.5%	36
To a moderate extent	25.6%	41
To a great extent	30.6%	49
To a very extent	4.4%	7
Please explain		53
<i>answered question</i>		160

There was varied feedback on this question with some saying that roles are well defined and others not. The general theme was that the core group roles are defined but not the roles of the broader partnership.

Key Quotes/Comments:

- Most members are volunteers so it’s hard for them to participate fully
- There are no roles on paper but clear who the task force is that’s leading the efforts.
- “Would do with more definition. After meeting at conferences we go back home and nothing till the next time we meet. Would be good to stay connected.”
- Roles and responsibilities are defined but questionable if people fulfil their role.

Question 9: How frequently does your working group (or sub-group) meet (both in person or via teleconference)?		
Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Much too often	6.9%	11
A little to often	16.3%	26

Just about right	39.4%	63
Not often enough	28.8%	46
Hardy at all	8.8%	14
Any specific changes you would make to the frequency?		54
<i>answered question</i>		160

This question had a range of responses. Some respondents noted that their group met bi-monthly while others said they met on an ad hoc basis or at the annual partnership meeting. These responses likely varied based on whether respondents were part of the core team or not. Some noted that they would very much like to meet more frequently but found lack of funding to be a major barrier especially for those representing small organizations that cannot fund the attendance.

Key Quotes/Comments:

- More ambitious goals would require more frequent meetings (but more importantly more active participation from partners).
- “Only once a year the sub and core group meets. The core group has regular telecons (each 2-3 months). However, many subgroup members are not able to afford the costs to come to the union conference venue, which limits their participation. We have discussed this in Lille and try to solve it through social media (eforum, etc) and try to look for funding for regional meetings.”
- Conference calls are difficult due to language barriers.

Question 10: Which of the following aspects of your meetings need improvement? (select all that apply)		
Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Agenda setting	24.4%	39
Facilitation & process	48.1%	77
Partner attendance & participation	59.4%	95
Documenting and distributing minutes & action points	35.0%	56
Other (please specify)		41
<i>answered question</i>		160

In general the biggest concern was partner attendance due to funding and the location of meetings, but some also felt that partner participation could be improved. Respondents noted that most meetings were presentation based, and there was a feeling that the focus needed to shift from presenting on what has happened to discussing goals, strategy and the future. Furthermore, follow-up after meetings did not always happen and some suggested that more full-time staff would improve the situation. Some felt that they didn't have any problems and therefore had trouble answering the question.

Key Quotes/Comments:

- Meeting attendance depends on available funding through sources outside the Stop TB Partnership and not all important role players can afford to attend.
- “Discussions following our meetings are not easy, probably because of the work overload of the core group and the Secretariat.”
- There needs to be balance between the number of updates and presentations on what is happening with decision-making on next steps and strategy.
- “I have found the meetings and the core group to be well-run, with a clear agenda and minutes distributed with action points delineated, however, support for a full-time secretariat would certainly provide for a more robust process and enhanced facilitation of working group activities.”

Question 11: How would you characterize the representation from the following organizations in your working group (or sub-group)?					
Answer Options	Over-represented	Well-represented	Under-represented	Not represented	Response Count
Academic / Research Institution	10	83	31	11	135
Foundation	5	63	37	16	121
Governmental Organization	7	69	50	11	137
Multilateral Organization	3	57	45	18	123
NGO	10	97	34	6	147
Partnership	2	85	24	12	123
Patient Organization	3	51	46	26	126
Private Sector	3	45	56	23	127
Please identify any other actors that should be represented?					32
<i>answered question</i>					160

It was generally felt that there was a need for more support from civil society and private providers. A few noted that the issue was not representation but participation at group meetings as noted in earlier questions.

Question 12: To what extent are you aware of the actual distribution of funds among different working groups?		
Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Not at all	40.0%	64

To a small extent	21.3%	34
To some extent	16.9%	27
To a moderate extent	11.9%	19
To a great extent	6.3%	10
To a very extent	3.8%	6
<i>answered question</i>		160

It was clear in the comments section that very few people knew anything about how funds were distributed amongst WGs/SGs. Many questioned the process for allocating funds.

Question 13: How satisfied are you with the current distribution of funds among working groups?		
Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Extremely dissatisfied	18.8%	30
Dissatisfied	29.4%	47
Moderately satisfied	45.0%	72
Extremely satisfied	6.9%	11
Please explain		65
<i>answered question</i>		160

Overall, respondents noted that there is a lack of transparency about how funds are distributed between the groups with no respondents saying that they understood the process. Some noted that the funding pool was incredibly small but the small amount of funding was greatly appreciated. Furthermore, some noted that their groups did not receive funds at all.

Question 14: Please rate current levels of communication between working groups.		
Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Frequent	9.4%	15
Periodic	24.4%	39
Limited	33.8%	54
Very limited	20.6%	33
Do not know	11.9%	19

Please explain	39
<i>answered question</i>	160

It was generally felt that there was little communication between WG/SGs with only a few respondents noting that they communicated with or received communication from other WG/SGs, mainly between like-minded groups (i.e. between New Tools groups). A few noted this as a serious problem while others did not view it as an issue.)

Key Quotes/Comments:

- “The level of exchange and communication between groups has not improved, this is essential in order to make the SG effective in getting things done”
- “I have seen only one attempt in 2005 to hold a "mega-meeting" with all relevant WGs. never repeated due to lack of funding.”
- ‘Not sure how much communication is happening between research and implementation WGs’

Question 15: What three recommendations would you give to improve communication between working groups?

Answer Options	Response Percent	
Recommendation #1	99.4%	
Recommendation #2	80.6%	
Recommendation #3	62.5%	
<i>answered question</i>		160

Recommendations focused on improving accountability and reporting, but also disseminating information between groups by email or newsletter formats. Some noted that joint meetings could be held and/or meetings between chosen representatives or WG chairs.

Key Recommendations:

- Channel communication from subgroups through the working groups. Make working group responsible for transferring information between subgroups
- Hold local meetings by country to share information across groups in the same region.
- Improve communication between WG chairs
- Make report writing a habit
- Partners Forum and Coordinating Board should lead on this process
- Email/online communication
- Joint meetings
- Identify liaisons
- Reduce the number of groups

Question 16: Please describe the current levels of communication between working groups & the Partners Forum and/or Coordinating Board?

Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Frequent	3.8%	6
Periodic	25.6%	41
Limited	28.8%	46
Very limited	16.3%	26
Do not know	25.6%	41
Please explain		37
<i>answered question</i>		160

There were varied responses on this question but a general sentiment that communication between WGs and the Board is ad hoc and needs to be more formalized. Doing so would make the Board much more aware of the achievements of the WGs.

Key Quotes/Comments:

- “At a high level, I'm aware that WG chairs speak to one another, but I think much more communications could be happening among the members of different WGs. Partners Forums are a completely ineffective way to stimulate dialogue between WGs. The Stop TB symposium at the Union meeting is also not effective for sharing information across focus areas.”
- “Most communication and information I get is through the newsletter or word of mouth. Often, important information just goes to the chairs of the WGs when it should also go to the secretariats and other key members of the WGs. The Partners Forum and CB do not really have any idea of what the WGs do or are trying to accomplish. They undervalue the contribution of the WGs because of this.”
- “As a member of the Board I hardly know what going on. The working groups are poor in engaging with the Board and NGOs and perhaps even with other entities.”
- The Coordinating Board agendas never include reports from the New tools WG. There are many advances that need to be communicated and discussed for coordination of the future.

Question 17: Please describe the current level of communication between working groups & the Stop TB Partnership's Secretariat.

Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Frequent	15.6%	25
Periodic	25.0%	40
Limited	24.4%	39
Very limited	9.4%	15
Do not know	25.6%	41

Please explain	34
<i>answered question</i>	160

There seemed to be some confusion on this question as to the whether it was about the Stop TB Secretariat or the WG Secretariat. Responses varied depending on the respondent’s understanding of the question but generally feedback was relatively positive.

Key Quotes/Comments:

- “Partnership Secretariat staff have always been accessible and responsive to email. Their financial power to respond has, however, been limited. Most of the policy power seems to rest with WHO.”

Question 18: What are the main ways in which your working group (or sub-group) currently reviews & evaluates its progress? Select no more than three.		
Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Agenda item for discussion in meetings	54.1%	79
Surveys/questionnaires	26.0%	38
Report to the Partners Forum and/or Coordinating Board	33.6%	49
Annual review & report for internal use	38.4%	56
Annual review & report for external use	14.4%	21
Review by Stop TB Secretariat	18.5%	27
Independent external evaluation	8.2%	12
My working group (or sub-group) does not currently review & evaluate progress	19.2%	28
Other (please specify)		25
<i>answered question</i>		146

Most comments noted that evaluation is just discussed as an item on the agenda and then reported back to the Coordinating Board to be included in the Global Report put out by the WHO. The major barrier to more formalised evaluation was funding but also staff time to manage and conduct the evaluation. There was some aversion to evaluation due to the time it would take to perform.

Key Quotes/Comments:

- “We meet with all stakeholders and discuss all agenda discussed and evaluate our programs to see that goals set our met with objectives to ensure the way forwards.”
- “In the case of most implementation WGs, the end-results are part of the annual Global Report by WHO. I do not think there should be more work. WGs are a fora for discussion and consensus building and should not pretend to be more than that.”

Question 19: What additional resources or support would you need in order to improve review and evaluation of your working group (or sub-group)?		
Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Additional funding	63.8%	102
Additional WHO/Stop TB staff time	33.1%	53
Training in review & evaluation	45.6%	73
Guidelines from the Stop TB Partnership Secretariat	54.4%	87
Other (please specify)		29
<i>answered question</i>		160

Funding was the primary barrier with some noting that before evaluation could happen, more funding to carry out activities was necessary. While funding was noted as a major barrier in the survey, some comments focused on guidelines from the Secretariat (although one comment, below, mentioned that they existed). Some comments noted that the respondent does not see a problem with current evaluation and therefore didn't feel that they should answer the question.

Key Quotes/Comments:

- “We are receiving the guidelines regularly, but the heavy workload is a major constraint for replies and other actions which we are unable to do many times.”
- The working group is limited in its activities because of minimal funding. The problem is not review and evaluation, but lack of funding to carry out more activities and initiatives.”

Question 20: What three recommendations would you make to improve the overall efficiency and effectiveness of working groups (and sub-groups)?		
Answer Options	Response Percent	Response Count
Recommendation #1	100.0%	160
Recommendation #2	79.4%	127
Recommendation #3	65.6%	105
<i>answered question</i>		160

Recommendations focused on funding primarily, but covered a broad range of issues and impacts addressed in the survey ranging from participation, roles and responsibilities, leadership and group structures.

Key Recommendations:

- Funding as some groups are currently working independently without funds from The Stop TB Partnership.

- Ensure a dedicated staff member for each group.
- Improve alignment between budget and WG agendas.
- There needs to be greater incentive for partners to participate.
- Implement official membership registration to make sure participants are active.
- Assign roles to the core groups with responsibility for communicating.
- “Members should dedicate time to be fully engaged in the group. Offer different level of participation: active participant (core team member and need to be at all meetings and on all calls), semi-active participants (some meetings and calls), and non active participants (can review updates on the website and post comments and questions)”
- “Condense the Working Groups into 4 which are focussed on approaches: Health Systems Strengthening, Empowering Patients and Communities, Engaging all Health Care Providers, Research”

6.8 Review of Follow-up on 2008 McKinsey Recommendations

In 2008, the Stop TB Partnership commissioned McKinsey to conduct an independent evaluation of the Partnership. As part of this evaluation, the final report laid out a series of recommendations specifically related to the Working Groups. These recommendations are presented on pages 63-65 of the report under ‘Recommendation 7’.

As part of the current review, TPI was asked to analyze the extent to which the McKinsey’s recommendations have been implemented or acted upon. Based on the interview and survey results as well as desk research from the website and the internal 2011 Analysis of Stop TB Partnership Working Groups, the following chart summarizes TPI’s findings.

Recommendation 7: “The Partnership should continue to use Working Groups as a major vehicle contributing to TB control and research, systematize the processes for their establishment and performance review, and provide them support from the Secretariat.”	
Specific McKinsey Recommendations	2011 Status of Implementation
<p>7.1a Establishment:</p> <p>“The Coordinating Board should establish Working Groups on selected strategic topics for a fixed duration of 3 years, and review these every 3 years, starting with the May 2008 Coordinating Board. Exhibit 33 lays out proposed selection criteria for Working Groups and alternative mechanisms for addressing strategic issues.”</p>	<p>Partially achieved</p> <p>The current review by TPI as well as the formation of the time-limited Task Force on WGs three years after the McKinsey study shows a commitment to review WGs every three years. While the current review partially addresses the issue of working composition, there is neither evidence of a Coordinating Board strategic prioritisation process nor the establishment of selection criteria by which the CB can systematically review WGs and their issue focus.</p>
<p>7.1b Number of Groups</p> <p>“Given the complexity of the issues</p>	<p>Partially achieved</p> <p>While there are currently only 7 WGs,</p>

requiring a Working Group approach, our view is that the total number of Working Groups should ideally not be more than 7 - 8, to ensure that the Partnership as a whole and the Coordinating Board in particular can devote sufficient time and energy to each. If there are more than eight issues that meet the criteria for WG status, the Coordinating Board should debate and prioritize the 7 - 8 that are most critical over the 3-year period, and review after 3 years.”

7.1c ACSM WG

“The Partnership should in this context review the status and objectives of the ACSM WG: The Partnership Secretariat carries out advocacy and communication for TB, particularly at a global level, and the other Working Groups, product development partnerships, and individual Partners do so for their own areas of focus. The Secretariat and ACSM WG should work together to ensure that there is no duplication of activities, either by developing a remit for the WG that is consistent with the establishment criteria above and clearly non-duplicative, or by absorbing the WG activities into the Secretariat Advocacy Unit and the Coordinating Board subcommittee on Advocacy (see Recommendation 9)”

7.2 Review:

“The Coordinating Board should review the impact, effectiveness, and efficiency of all WGs every 3 years, and address the following:

Existence: Dissolve WGs that no longer meet establishment criteria (e.g., because they have successfully addressed the issues they were created for)

Performance: Assess how well and how efficiently each Working Group has delivered against its internal objectives, and make necessary recommendations on

there is no evidence that a process yet exists for the Coordinating Board to prioritize WGs in the case that more WGs are proposed.

Achieved

The status of the ACSM WG has been discussed within The Secretariat and the decision was taken to disband the ACSM WG and to incorporate ACSM activities within other WGs.

Not achieved

While the Coordinating Board reviews individual WGs on an adhoc basis, it is not clear that the CB has a process in place to systematically review the impact, effectiveness and efficiency of all WGs every 3 years.

Existence: The Coordinating Board has dissolved WGs in the past (e.g. ACSM), however interviewees suggested that there is neither a common process nor specific criteria for doing so.

Performance: While the Coordinating Board reviews each WG’s workplan,

how to improve performance

Membership and leadership: Review the appropriateness of Working Group broad membership and core membership.

Rotate the Chair, unless there is a very compelling reason to maintain the Chair for a second 3-year term”

7.3 Activities:

“All Working Groups should serve as topic-specific forums for discussion and debate, which Partners can use to inform their own activities. Each Working Group should also prepare:

- **A 3-year strategic plan laying out the external goals it is targeting, the specific internal goals, deliverables (e.g., reports, draft guidance, endorsement statements), and milestones it is *voluntarily* setting itself, the main activities involved, and the resources and funding required**
- **A more detailed annual operational plan**
- **An annual performance report vs. the operating plan**

The Partnership Secretariat, in consultation with WG Chairs, should prepare templates for the strategic plan and operational plan and for the annual report. Each WG should publish its strategic plan to increase transparency, encourage cooperation, and incentivize accountability.”

7.4 Funding:

Working Groups should be established with a funding plan. This would call for use of existing Partnership funds, or funds or donations-in-kind directly contributed by Partners. Working Groups should also identify where they need Partnership Secretariat or broader Partnership support in raising necessary funds. They should report on use of

interviewees and survey responses noted a lack of feedback to WGs on how they can enhance performance as a critical area for improvement.

Membership and leadership: Most WGs have in place a process to rotate a Chair, but there is a lack of consistency between WGs and there is no indication that the Coordinating Board plays any role in managing the process.

Partially achieved

Interviewees noted that WGs put together annual strategic plans but not the 3-year strategic plans recommended by McKinsey.

Interviewees noted that while WGs submit performance reports, there is not a standard process for doing so. Additionally, some interviewees noted that performance reports tend to emphasize action items or activities as opposed to outputs and accomplishments as recommended by the McKinsey review.

Partially achieved

WGs submit requests for funding from the Stop TB Secretariat, however they are not required to provide an account of how and from where additional external funds are raised. This point was reiterated in the March 2011 ‘Analysis of Stop TB Partnership Working Groups’, which showed that many WGs had not full declared all of their funding and sources

funds in their annual performance report

7.5 Administrative support:

“Working Groups should have dedicated administrative support, detailed in their Operating Plans, with funding or resourcing ideally provided by WG Partners themselves. The Partnership Secretariat should provide funding adequate for a baseline level of administrative support (e.g., 0.5FTE per Working Group) and could consider further funding support based on the WG Operating Plans.”

7.6 Performance transparency:

“Working Groups should review their performance against their Strategic and Operating Plans, and make these visible to the Coordinating Board. We recommend that Working Groups review their performance with the Working Group sub-committee of the CB every 6 months for informal feedback and joint problem-solving. These meetings should be attended by all Working Group Chairs and Secretaries and the Executive Secretary, and also serve to identify and manage potential synergies and duplications among Working Groups. The Working Group sub-committee should then report on Working Groups’ performance to the Board every year.”

to the Stop TB Secretariat.

Partially achieved

While all WGs have some level of administrative support provided by the Partnership, interviews and surveys showed that many were not satisfied with the level of support. In general, the Partnership currently provides 0.15 FTE per WG, which is not considered to be adequate to meet WG needs. Nonetheless some WGs have supplemented the support provided by the Partnership by securing external funding.

Not achieved

Interviews and the survey suggest that WGs are not yet formally required to review performance with Coordinating Board sub-committee every six months as recommended by McKinsey.

6.9 Bibliography

Analysis of Stop TB Partnership Working Groups, Stop TB Partnership (2011)

An Assessment of Interactions between Global Health Initiatives and Country Health Systems, World Health Organization Maximizing Positive Synergies Collaborative Group, The Lancet (Vol 373, 20 June 2009)

Global Plan to Stop TB: 2011-2015, Stop TB Partnership (2011)

Independent Evaluation of the Stop TB Partnership, McKinsey (2008)

Independent External Evaluation of the Global Stop TB Partnership, Institute for Health Sector Development (2003)

The Stop Tuberculosis Partnership: Global Program Review, World Bank (2009)

Working Groups Website Available at: <http://www.stoptb.org/wg/>, Stop TB Partnership (2011)